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       1                   P R O C E E D I N G S

       2   March 24, 2010                          3:05 p.m.

       3                         -  -  -

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Welcome to the March 24th,

       5        2010, Jacksonville Historic Preservation

       6        Commission meeting.

       7             I first want to verify that we have a

       8        quorum.  Present today from the commissioners is

       9        Thompson, Case, Moore, Simon, Schifanella, and

      10        we expect Weiss to join us in a few minutes.

      11        He's here.

      12             If you plan to speak today --

      13             (Mr. Weiss enters the proceedings.)

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Now Weiss is also

      15        here.

      16             Before I get started with sort of the

      17        instructions of the day, we first want to

      18        recognize Mitch Weiss, one of our long --

      19        historic commissioners.  This is his last

      20        meeting.

      21             Did anybody tell you that?

      22             MR. WEISS:  I had some warning, yes.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      24             MR. WEISS:  The specific time, no.  But the

      25        general concept, yes.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  This will be Mitch Weiss'

       2        last meeting.  And Mitch has put in a long,

       3        steadfast commitment to this commission.  He has

       4        been chairperson once, maybe once and a half.

       5             We appreciate everything you have done for

       6        the commission and thank you for your long

       7        service Mitch.

       8             MR. WEISS:  Thank you.  My pleasure.

       9             (Applause.)

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Just a few rules of

      11        engagement, if everybody can please follow this.

      12             If you're going to speak --

      13             MR. McEACHIN:  Just talking about rules of

      14        engagement.  That's all.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  If you're going to

      16        speak, make sure you fill out the speaker card,

      17        which is in the back of the room there as you

      18        enter the room.  And if you're planning on

      19        speaking, we'll limit your time to five

      20        minutes.  And we have to stick to that just

      21        simply because there's a lot of meetings to tend

      22        to.  If we need for you to speak longer, we'll

      23        certainly bring that to your attention.

      24             Also, please speak into the microphone.

      25        The stenographer has to -- when she types these
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       1        notes, has to hear what you say also, so please

       2        speak into the microphone.  Sometimes people do

       3        walk away from the microphone and we call them

       4        back, and they speak from their seat.  So you've

       5        got to come back up to the microphone.  I

       6        appreciate that.

       7             Silence your phones.  We're good examples

       8        up here, the commissioners, we've all silenced

       9        ours, right, or turned them off?

      10             First on our agenda is the approval of the

      11        minutes.  Do we have a motion for approval of

      12        the minutes?

      13             MR. MOORE:  Mr. Chairman, I move that we

      14        approve the minutes from the last -- last

      15        month's meeting.

      16             MR. CASE:  Second.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any discussion?

      18             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      20             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      22        approved the minutes from the February meeting.

      23             On deferred items, for today's meeting, we

      24        have the following items that are deferred:

      25        COA-09-576, 3817 Eloise Street; COA-09-577, 3867
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       1        Arden Street; COA-10-057, East 4th Street;

       2        COA-10-067, 1085 Orleans Court.

       3             So if you're here to speak on any of these

       4        items, we will not be hearing these cases today

       5        and they will be scheduled for future meetings

       6        or handled by the staff.

       7             On the consent agenda, we have the

       8        following items:  COA-10-087, 1786 Pinegrove

       9        Avenue; COA-10-114, 3875 Walsh Street;

      10        COA-10-118, 1548 Laura Street; COA-10-121, 2925

      11        Riverside Avenue; and COA-10-123, 2651 College

      12        Street.

      13             So I'll go ahead and open the public

      14        hearing for these items.  Is there anyone here

      15        to speak on any of these items?

      16             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and close the

      18        public hearing.

      19             Do any of the commissioners wish to pull

      20        any of the items from the consent agenda?

      21             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Have any of the

      23        commissioners had any ex-parte on any of these

      24        items?

      25             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  I would like -- if someone

       2        can please make a motion to approve the consent

       3        agenda.

       4             MR. WEISS:  Mr. Chairman, I'll move to

       5        approve the consent agenda.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have motion.

       7             Second?

       8             MR. CASE:  Second.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      10             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      12        approved the consent agenda.

      13             I guess we do not have any condemned

      14        properties today.  There's nothing on the agenda

      15        anyway.

      16             We'll get into our first certificate of

      17        appropriateness, COA-10-069, 1893 Greenwood

      18        Avenue.

      19             MS. MARTINAGE:  Mr. Chairman, this COA is a

      20        request for new construction on Greenwood

      21        Avenue.  The lot was originally part of a large

      22        side yard for the house to the left.  At some

      23        point in the previous few years it was sold off

      24        and the owner of the lot is seeking to construct

      25        a two-story, single-family residence, kind of a
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       1        Colonial-style house on the lot.

       2             In your folders there was a set of revised

       3        plans that were in there today.  Mr. Leuthold,

       4        the architect, submitted these.  They're very

       5        minor changes, based on what was submitted in

       6        your book, and I'll go over those in just a

       7        moment.

       8             Basically, we're recommending approval of

       9        the proposed new construction with the following

      10        conditions:  that the finished floor height and

      11        front setback match the adjacent historic

      12        structures; that the fixed floor height window

      13        next to the garage -- you can see right here

      14        (indicating), it's kind of a bathroom -- be

      15        changed to a sash-style, four-over-one, kind of

      16        consistent with what you found on the rest of

      17        the structure.

      18             Mr. Leuthold has changed that, reflected in

      19        the new plans already.

      20             That the windows be recessed within the

      21        openings and trimmed out in a traditional

      22        manner; and that the windows on the front

      23        elevation feature an exterior profile muntin;

      24        and that --

      25             We're also approving the proposed driveway
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       1        with a condition, that the -- be no wider than

       2        10 feet in width and that -- up to the front

       3        corner of the house, it -- the driveway feature

       4        a simulated ribbon appearance.  This can be

       5        achieved through either the use of brick or a

       6        combination of stamping and staining to mimic

       7        the appearance of traditional ribbons.

       8             Also as part of this application but

       9        approved administratively is a new in-ground

      10        swimming pool in the rear and the enclosure of

      11        the rear yard with a 6-foot privacy fence.

      12             The changes in the plans are basically --

      13        let me get to them here.  There are -- you can

      14        see the window here (indicating) in this

      15        mudroom/bathroom has been changed to reflect the

      16        staff condition.

      17             On the rear, if you notice here in the back

      18        porch area (indicating), it featured a fireplace

      19        and there's two sets of French doors and also a

      20        window pair right here.  What they have done is

      21        they've gotten rid of the fireplace altogether,

      22        added a set of triple French doors in the

      23        center, a transom, and they've also separated

      24        the window pair here in the kitchen area.  It's

      25        on the back, won't be visible.
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       1             On the east elevation, which is the right,

       2        the only change is -- and this is reflected on

       3        both the east and west elevation.  The front

       4        bedroom right up here (indicating), towards the

       5        front of the house, in the original plans it was

       6        a six-over-one window to -- similar size as the

       7        ones back here (indicating).  And in order to

       8        accommodate a bed in between those two windows

       9        inside, they have actually shrunk the -- they've

      10        made the windows more narrow, same height, just

      11        more narrow to -- and they've centered them over

      12        the first floor windows to allow a little bit

      13        more wall space in the bedroom.

      14             On the west elevation -- and they've done

      15        that with the bedroom windows up here

      16        (indicating).

      17             On the back right here (indicating), in the

      18        original plans it was a pair of nine-over-one

      19        windows, similar to these right here.  The owner

      20        of the property didn't -- it's -- a fireplace is

      21        in the center there, and she didn't want any

      22        windows on that wall, so they have created -- in

      23        an effort to not have any blank space, they have

      24        created a faux window opening with permanently

      25        closed shutters in the opening.  And there are
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       1        shutters proposed for the front elevation, so

       2        they are found elsewhere in the structure.  And

       3        we were fine with that as well because it's

       4        towards the rear of the house, and they are

       5        the -- you know, they do mimic the appearance of

       6        windows, and they will not be readily visible.

       7             And that's pretty much where we're at with

       8        that.  We're just recommending approval with the

       9        previously-stated conditions.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Does anybody have any

      11        questions of the staff report?

      12             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and open the

      14        public hearing.

      15             (Mr. Leuthold approaches the podium.)

      16             MR. LEUTHOLD:  William Leuthold.  I'm here

      17        to represent the owners in this.

      18             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      19        hand for me, please.

      20             MR. LEUTHOLD:  (Complies.)

      21             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      22        testimony you're about to give will be the

      23        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      24        truth?

      25             MR. LEUTHOLD:  I do.
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       1             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       2             MR. LEUTHOLD:  2742 Herschel Street.

       3             You probably have all that.

       4             THE REPORTER:  Yes.

       5             MR. LEUTHOLD:  Thank you.

       6             I'm just here to represent them and to --

       7        as the architect, and just to say that I agree

       8        with the staff conditions.  We're fine with

       9        following up with all that and we'll answer any

      10        questions you may have.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Great.

      12             Thank you.

      13             MR. LEUTHOLD:  Is that it?

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody else here to speak?

      15             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll go ahead and

      17        close the public hearing.

      18             Any discussion?

      19             MR. CASE:  Mr. Chairman, I move that we

      20        approve COA-10-069 with staff's conditions.

      21             MS. SIMON:  Second.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

      23        second.

      24             Any discussion?

      25             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

       2             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

       4        approved COA-10-069.

       5             MR. LEUTHOLD:  Thanks.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Let's see.  Our -- I think

       7        we're going to -- Lisa is not here, right?

       8             MR. McEACHIN:  No.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  We're going to put this case

      10        off until a little bit later.  The staff is

      11        still working on preparing their final report on

      12        this particular project.  I believe the owner

      13        has been notified that we will be putting this

      14        off, so we'll hear COA-10-072 a little bit later

      15        in the agenda.

      16             The next item is COA-10-107, 1808

      17        Montgomery Place.

      18             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, members of the

      19        commission, before I get started, Lisa wanted me

      20        to extend our apologies for not having that

      21        report ready.  There was some additional

      22        research that had to be done, some

      23        communications had to be made to finalize our

      24        report.  And she's prepared, when she comes in,

      25        to give the report and inform you of what's been
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       1        discussed.

       2             Okay.  The proposed work here is a

       3        one-story, three-bay garage, 740 square feet,

       4        roughly 34 by 12 -- I'm sorry, 34 by 21 feet.

       5             Before I go any further, you will notice

       6        that in your folders there is a full report on

       7        this one because when the book was printed, for

       8        some reason -- and, of course, I know why,

       9        because I did it -- it only printed the first

      10        and third page.  Our printer defaults to

      11        two-side copies.  But when we actually get the

      12        book printed, it goes from one-sided to

      13        two-sided, so -- anyway, continue on.

      14             This --

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Joel, if you can hold one

      16        second.  I've got to make sure --

      17             MR. McEACHIN:  Sure.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  What's in the book?

      19             MR. McEACHIN:  Two pages are.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It's just -- this is --

      21        this is not from -- there's no 2 and 4?

      22             MR. McEACHIN:  There's no 2.  So that's why

      23        I did the full report.  I figured it would be

      24        easier --

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  So are 2 and 4 in our --
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       1             MR. McEACHIN:  No.  The whole report is in

       2        your package, so --

       3             MS. SHAW:  It's in your yellow folder.

       4             MR. McEACHIN:  -- so it would be easier to

       5        follow.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  I understand.

       7             MR. McEACHIN:  Okay.  Just to give you some

       8        idea -- the location -- this house is located on

       9        the notorious S curve of St. Johns Avenue.  It

      10        faces Montgomery Place, which, of course, is the

      11        address.

      12             The garage itself is going to be -- this

      13        area right in here (indicating).  Again, you can

      14        see it back up in here a little bit closer.

      15             This is another view of the front elevation

      16        (indicating) that you see --

      17             There is an existing concrete ribbon

      18        driveway.  They're going to utilize that same

      19        driveway.  It will go to the rear of the house.

      20             Currently, there is a garage here

      21        (indicating) that's attached to the house and

      22        you would drive around and into that garage.  So

      23        they'll utilize the existing hardscape to

      24        provide access to the two-story garage -- the

      25        one-story garage.
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       1             The garage will be constructed of

       2        cementitious plank that will match the product

       3        on the house in size and basic appearance.  It

       4        will also have the six-over-six window that you

       5        see that the primary residence has as well.

       6             Now, the only condition that we had -- and

       7        recommend approval of this -- was the fact

       8        that -- and, again, you can't see it so much on

       9        this -- from these slides, but the rear --

      10        the -- the side elevation facing St. Johns

      11        Avenue has windows.  The elevation facing inward

      12        has a door providing access to the garage.  The

      13        rear elevation itself has no fenestration, no

      14        windows or doors.

      15             Generally that's not an issue with us.  Our

      16        only concern about this particular one -- and I

      17        wish we had the slide to show that up here -- is

      18        the fact that across Little Fishweir Creek,

      19        which goes behind this house straight back over

      20        to Greenwood Avenue, you can -- we think you'll

      21        see the -- a fairly clear view of this -- rear

      22        of the garage, so we're conditioning it that

      23        there be two windows put back there to break

      24        that massing because it is pretty long.

      25             And that's our basic condition.  Other than
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       1        that, we found that the garage meets the

       2        standards, meets the Secretary of Interior

       3        standards, our design guidelines for garages,

       4        and we recommend approval with that condition.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

       6             Any questions?

       7             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and open the

       9        public hearing.

      10             Is the owner here?

      11             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      12             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I'm Tom Turnage, 4114

      13        Herschel Street, representing the owner of the

      14        property.

      15             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      16        hand for me, please.

      17             MR. TURNAGE:  (Complies.)

      18             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      19        testimony you're about to give will be the

      20        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      21        truth?

      22             MR. TURNAGE:  I do.

      23             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Could I ask you, do you

      25        agree with the staff's recommendations?
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       1             MR. TURNAGE:  We would prefer to, you know,

       2        have that option left alone.  It really is a

       3        long way.  It's probably 150 feet to Greenwood

       4        Avenue, which is where it's visible from.

       5             We're not deathly opposed to it.  Perhaps

       6        maybe some -- just a closed shutter-type

       7        approach that we just saw on the project on

       8        Greenwood Avenue might be appropriate.

       9             We hate to give up the wall space inside

      10        the garage.  It's going to be a storage facility

      11        and it's also sort of on the back of the

      12        property.  It would just provide another access

      13        point, you know, for somebody who didn't really

      14        have any business in that garage, so I think we

      15        would prefer not to do that.  And then, of

      16        course, we're making -- the garage is going to

      17        be very nice.  I'm sorry that you don't have a

      18        picture.  I actually can show you, unless you

      19        have one in your book, of the plans.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have an elevation.

      21             MR. TURNAGE:  Yeah, y'all do have that.  I

      22        didn't see a slide.  I was just curious.

      23             But the garage is going to look very nice.

      24        It's being done, I think, very well.  We do have

      25        some challenges and some costs that we're going

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           18

       1        to incur because of soil conditions that are --

       2        are along that creek there.  So if we could have

       3        the option to -- to not have that condition --

       4             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- (inaudible) with staff

       6        on some other alternative detail to --

       7             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  (Inaudible.)

       9             MR. TURNAGE:  We'd be happy to do that,

      10        perhaps break that elevation up some way with

      11        perhaps some -- just -- like I say, shutters --

      12        closed shutters would be --

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Thank you.

      15             Anybody else here to speak on this

      16        application?

      17             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and close the

      19        public hearing and bring it back to the

      20        commissioners.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think, just based on

      22        what Mr. Turner said, we can probably make a

      23        motion that -- and give him the option to work

      24        with staff on an alternative detail.

      25             Are you comfortable with that?
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       1             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah?

       3             MR. CASE:  Do it.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'm going to move that we

       5        approve COA-10-107 for a new three-bay garage

       6        with the condition that an additional detail on

       7        the rear elevation will be coordinated with

       8        staff to break up the longer elevation.

       9             MR. CASE:  Second.

      10             MR. McEACHIN:  Clarification.  Are we

      11        talking about, like, one element?

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think one may be

      13        sufficient.  I'll let -- you know, depending

      14        on -- I'll let you make that call, have staff

      15        review it, because I have a feeling it is pretty

      16        far away.  And with some landscaping, it -- it's

      17        probably not going to be that extreme of a

      18        problem.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion and

      20        a second.

      21             Any further discussion?

      22             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      24             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have
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       1        approved COA-10-107.

       2             Our next project is -- I'm sorry, our next

       3        case is COA-10-110, 3527 Oak Street.

       4             MS. MARTINAGE:  Mr. Chairman, bear with

       5        me.  This was Lisa's report, and I know most

       6        about it, but --

       7             Basically, what we have here is an

       8        application for the repair and releveling of the

       9        front porch patio area, the terrace, and the

      10        report -- redoing of the steps in the front

      11        walkway.

      12             Currently on the front porch -- you can

      13        tell here (indicating) -- there is a red

      14        terra-cotta clay tile that is historic to the

      15        structure and it's a very common feature of this

      16        type of home and, you know, found prevalent

      17        throughout the district.

      18             Basically, the applicant is -- due to some

      19        water drainage issues and some leveling and

      20        settling issues, the applicant is needing to

      21        remove the existing floor of the terrace, level

      22        it out, redo -- do some rebar, pour some

      23        concrete, level it out, do the steps and the

      24        walkway, but -- and so the existing historic

      25        tile is probably going to be tore up in the
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       1        process of this repair work.

       2             And, typically, we can do most of this work

       3        on a staff level.  The question is -- the

       4        applicant is preferring to do a -- this is an

       5        applicant-supplied photograph here

       6        (indicating) -- is to replace the existing tiles

       7        with a matching size, but in kind of a muted

       8        gray color.  We have -- we do have a sample that

       9        we can pass down so you can see.

      10             And we've -- because the terra-cotta is an

      11        important original feature of the terrace, we

      12        wanted him to go back with a terra-cotta red

      13        shade, and the applicant is preferring to do

      14        this shade (indicating).  And that's what is

      15        here before you today.

      16             Staff is recommending approval with the

      17        condition that a terra-cotta-colored tile be

      18        used or the original preserved in lieu of the

      19        gray color that the applicant is proposing.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there a plan of the area

      21        that -- it's crossed off in the book.  It says,

      22        "See revised."

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  Let me see what --

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  I guess my question is, how

      25        large an area is this covering?
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       1             MS. MARTINAGE:  Possibly the applicant

       2        could speak to that.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       4             MS. MARTINAGE:  I'm not sure what the size

       5        and dimensions of the terrace is.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  This is only proposed for

       8        the top --

       9             MS. MARTINAGE:  Just the top of the

      10        terrace, you know, as a new floor for the

      11        terrace.  It will not be increasing or

      12        decreasing in size --

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You're replicating the

      14        scope and the --

      15             MS. MARTINAGE:  Exactly.  They're repairing

      16        it due to drainage issues.  And then as part of

      17        the work, he would like to change the color of

      18        the tile.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll go ahead and

      20        open the public hearing.

      21             Is the owner here to speak?

      22             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      23             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Good afternoon,

      24        Mr. Chairman, commissioners.

      25             John Willis, homeowner/applicant, appearing
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       1        on his own behalf.

       2             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       3        testimony you're about to give will be the

       4        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

       5        truth?

       6             MR. WILLIS:  I do.

       7             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       8             MR. WILLIS:  I agree with the planner's

       9        recap of what our proposed scope of work was.

      10             Originally, we had thought about -- and

      11        what had come about in terms of why we want to

      12        do this work, first and foremost, the porch is

      13        in need of repair.  It will become a safety

      14        issue.  And so when looking at that, it was

      15        clear we needed to do that.

      16             Prior to moving forward with that, we had

      17        some other work done with the driveway.  And in

      18        conformance with the request from the historical

      19        Planning Department, did it in a ribbon pattern

      20        using pavers for the ribbon.

      21             I think there were some photographs

      22        provided for you in the packet there.

      23             So essentially -- and initially, on initial

      24        submission, we want- -- were thinking about

      25        taking that paver pattern and actually doing the
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       1        entire front walkway with those, as well as the

       2        vertical facet of the porch.  And upon

       3        reconsidering it, and in terms of my discussion

       4        with Mr. McEachin in his office, decided to

       5        revise our application to only include the

       6        replacement of the decking of the porch area.

       7             And the -- basically, in terms of doing

       8        that, you have that sample with this quarry

       9        tile, same dimension, same material, different

      10        color to sort of reflect and be consistent and

      11        carry over with the color of the pavers in the

      12        driveway ribbon and extending back around to the

      13        house.

      14             So essentially, you know, when you look at

      15        it, it's really a flat surface.  We will be

      16        replacing everything as is.  The front sidewalk

      17        will be replaced with poured concrete.  The

      18        front steps will remain the same and in

      19        conformance with code in terms of spacing for

      20        the risers.  The railings will be replaced.  We

      21        may move those palms off to the side, but we

      22        will backfill eventually with some nice

      23        landscaping.

      24             You know, understanding what the Secretary

      25        of Interior department standards are, I would
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       1        suggest, respectfully, that what we're doing

       2        is -- is still within the spirit of the law and

       3        the regulations, if not precisely within the

       4        letter of it, in terms of maintaining a

       5        particular color, that being terra-cotta, but --

       6             So we would prefer, obviously, to be able

       7        to do that from an aesthetic standpoint.  But,

       8        again, understanding -- as being a member of

       9        RAP, understanding the importance of historic

      10        preservation and what we're doing in the

      11        neighborhood.

      12             I also -- as an aside, my father spent an

      13        entire career as a city planner in New Jersey,

      14        was on the original board for licensing

      15        planners.  It was the first state in the country

      16        to do that.  His planning number was number

      17        five, and did a lot of historic preservation

      18        stuff on a very high level in one of the

      19        governor's cabinets and as a director of

      20        redevelopment in the city.

      21             So I understand the concerns here, but I'd

      22        also respectfully request that you think in

      23        terms of it being not an extreme impact in the

      24        neighborhood but consistent with the goals and

      25        the mission for historic preservation.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

       2             Is there anyone else here that would like

       3        to speak?

       4             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       5             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Hi.

       6             My name is Brandy Maddox.  I'm -- I'm

       7        actually stepping in for Carmen Godwin for

       8        Riverside Avondale Preservation.  She's in

       9        Tallahassee with grants, so -- 2623 Herschel

      10        Street.

      11             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      12        hand for me, please.

      13             MS. MADDOX:  (Complies.)

      14             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      15        testimony you're about to give will be the

      16        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      17        truth?

      18             MS. MADDOX:  I do.

      19             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      20             MS. MADDOX:  RAP's Design Review Committee

      21        has met on this and they feel that it's

      22        necessary to preserve the materials, if -- if

      23        it's a possibility.  And, if not, to match the

      24        historic terra-cotta color.

      25             This -- RAP feels that this terra-cotta
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       1        color tile is frequently used in designs in the

       2        area, and so it's considered a

       3        character-defining feature, and they would like

       4        to see it stay the terra-cotta color.  Say that

       5        ten times fast.

       6             Thank you.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

       8             Anybody else here to speak?

       9             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and close the

      11        public hearing and bring it back to the

      12        commissioners.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  My first -- I'll just --

      14        my opinion is that it's such a minimal color

      15        change from the street, it's a -- to me, it's an

      16        appropriate color in terms of -- it's a muted

      17        color and it will complement the house and the

      18        driveway.  I don't have a problem with them

      19        switching the color.  I know they're getting

      20        away from the classic terra-cotta tone.

      21             MR. MOORE:  I agree with her.

      22             MR. CASE:  So do I.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  I --

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Would anybody like to

      25        make a motion?
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I move we approve

       2        COA-10-110 for 3527 Oak Street for the repair

       3        and replacement of the front terrace and steps

       4        and walkway with no conditions.

       5             MR. MOORE:  Second.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and second.

       7             Any further discussion?

       8             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      10             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      12        approved COA-10-110.

      13             Okay.  Our next case is COA-10-113, 3878

      14        Jean Street.

      15             MS. MARTINAGE:  Mr. Chairman, this is an

      16        application for new construction of a

      17        single-family, bungalow-style residence on

      18        Jean Street.

      19             The lot -- according to the 1969 Sanborn

      20        map, this lot was originally part of a larger

      21        lot that appeared to me about -- probably a

      22        triple-size lot that has been sold off, and one

      23        new construction house was actually built next

      24        door, on the left of the proposed lot.

      25             The block is kind of a mixture of -- it's
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       1        mostly -- it's predominantly single-story houses

       2        with one two-story house.  A lot of it was post

       3        World War II construction.  There are some

       4        bungalow-style, single-family homes on the lot

       5        [sic].

       6             The proposed application -- in your package

       7        should have been a photograph of this house

       8        actually built with a slightly different front

       9        porch.  It was constructed recently over in

      10        Murray Hill on Talbot Avenue, I believe -- I'm

      11        not sure -- by the applicant, and he's proposing

      12        the exact same design with a few minor changes.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The photo is in here.

      14             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yeah, the photo -- yes, it

      15        should be.

      16             Basically, we are recommending approval

      17        with the condition that the final plans and

      18        setbacks be approved by staff prior to

      19        permitting.  The applicant stated that he was

      20        intending to match the neighboring setback; he

      21        just did not have those numbers at this time.

      22             That the finished floor height and front

      23        setback match the adjoining structures; the

      24        treads and risers of the front and rear steps be

      25        enclosed in a more finished appearance; that the
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       1        rear railing feature a traditional upper and

       2        lower rail with spindles set in between.  As you

       3        can see, it's just kind of -- I'm not even sure

       4        of the term.  It's just -- horizontal.

       5             That the windows on the front elevation

       6        feature an exterior raised profiled muntin and

       7        that they be recessed within the openings and

       8        trimmed out in a traditional manner; that the

       9        windows on the left elevation, up here on the

      10        front (indicating), kind of be rearranged a

      11        little bit to where they're a little bit closer

      12        together to alleviate some of this large blank

      13        space in between the two windows there, so

      14        slightly merged, maybe a little bit centered in

      15        the two rooms that they're in or something; and

      16        that minor changes to architectural details,

      17        such as light patterns, column design, masonry

      18        materials, be handled by staff administratively;

      19        and that --

      20             And then there is a driveway proposed as

      21        part of this, and we're conditioning that it be

      22        no more than ten feet in width and that it

      23        feature a -- mimic the ribbon appearance to the

      24        front corner of the house, just like the one on

      25        Greenwood Avenue, 10069.
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       1             And then that's -- we're recommending

       2        approval with those conditions.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  The site plan says the

       4        garage is future?

       5             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  How far is the driveway

       7        going to go now?

       8             MS. MARTINAGE:  The applicant can probably

       9        speak to that.  I'm just -- I went on the

      10        assumption that he was going to pour it all the

      11        way probably to where it would end and then just

      12        plan for a garage in the future.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Very good.

      14             Any questions of the staff report?

      15             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and open the

      17        public hearing.

      18             Is the owner here?

      19             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      20             THE REPORTER:  Your name and address,

      21        please.

      22             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  John Wells, 1530 Elmar

      23        Road, Jacksonville.

      24             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      25        hand for me, please.
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       1             MR. WELLS:  (Complies.)

       2             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       3        testimony you're about to give will be the

       4        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

       5        truth?

       6             MR. WELLS:  Yes.

       7             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Let me ask you first, do you

       9        agree with staff --

      10             MR. WELLS:  Yes.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  You do?

      12             MR. WELLS:  Yes.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Very good.

      14             MR. WELLS:  Right answer, huh?

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Saved a 15-minute

      16        presentation.

      17             Okay.  Thank you.  We'll call you if we

      18        have any questions --

      19             MR. WELLS:  As far as the driveway, we

      20        would probably -- if no garage is built by the

      21        time the house is finished, we'd probably pour

      22        it 30 feet in or something.

      23             MR. CASE:  Would you have any heartburn if

      24        we made suggestion number 1 a condition?

      25             MR. WELLS:  Which?  I'm sorry.
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       1             MR. CASE:  Those are the two little slit

       2        windows in the front gables.  Could we make

       3        those square or something?

       4             MR. WELLS:  Those -- that design was

       5        actually taken from a -- some historic Craftsman

       6        designs, and we have -- you have a picture of

       7        one that we've built, and --

       8             MR. CASE:  I see it.

       9             MR. WELLS:  -- I really do like the

      10        appearance and would prefer to continue with

      11        that design.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other staff comments --

      13        I'm sorry, commissioner comments?

      14             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      16             Is anyone else here to speak on this

      17        project?

      18             (Ms. Maddox approaches the podium.)

      19             MS. MADDOX:  Hi.

      20             RAP's Design Review Committee agrees with

      21        the staff recommendations and conditions and

      22        suggestions.

      23             The only condition that we saw that we did

      24        not see in your plan is the front facade porch

      25        beam, it's on the actual porch itself.  You
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       1        address the fact that there's board and batten

       2        material in the gables, and we'd like to see a

       3        different material for those.  We would also

       4        like the front porch beam to look more like a

       5        beam instead of the board and batten material

       6        there since the porch beam is a defining

       7        character.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Anyone else here to

       9        speak?

      10             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and close the

      12        public hearing and bring it back to the

      13        commissioners.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I agree with RAP's

      15        comment on that beam.  I didn't notice that.

      16        That's --

      17             MR. CASE:  I do too.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- a very historic

      19        detail, to put board and batten out on the beam,

      20        so we should add that.

      21             The window, it really doesn't look good in

      22        the drawing.  It's not as -- I mean, I -- it

      23        doesn't bother me all that much in the gable

      24        end, I guess, but it -- it's --

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  It's -- it seems fine with
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       1        me.  I --

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I can live with that.

       3             I mean, I don't --

       4             MR. CASE:  I'll live with it if we take

       5        care of the beam because I think that's going to

       6        be more noticeable.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.  That's --

       8             MR. CASE:  I think that was a good catch on

       9        RAP's part.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.  Okay.

      11             MR. WEISS:  Go ahead, Angela.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You ready?

      13             MR. WEISS:  Yeah.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  All right.  I move that

      15        we approve COA-10-113 for 3878 Jean Street with

      16        the staff conditions 1 through 8, and then an

      17        additional condition 9, which is that the

      18        beam -- the front porch beam be articulated in a

      19        traditional manner, specifically not having the

      20        board and batten pattern.

      21             MR. CASE:  Second.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

      23        second.

      24             Any further discussion?

      25             MR. WEISS:  I just want to make sure --
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       1        we're applying the conditions for the driveway

       2        too, right?

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yes.

       4             MR. WEISS:  You mentioned 1 through 8.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yes.

       6             MR. WEISS:  Okay.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And also the conditions

       8        for the new driveway as listed in the staff

       9        report, conditions 1 and 2.

      10             MR. WEISS:  Okay.  I just wanted to make --

      11             MR. CASE:  Second again.

      12             MR. WEISS:  Okay.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a modified motion

      14        and second.

      15             All in favor say aye.

      16             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      18        approved COA-10-113, 3878 Jean Street.

      19             Okay.  The next item is COA-10-117, East

      20        3rd Street.

      21             MS. MARTINAGE:  Hi.  It's the Autumn show

      22        today.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Good for you.

      24             MS. MARTINAGE:  This is a section of east

      25        3rd Street, between Market and Liberty, that is
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       1        pretty much vacant of most structures.

       2             On the north side of the block, where this

       3        structure is proposed, it has one historic home

       4        left and the rest of the block is vacant.  And

       5        that structure is a single-story frame

       6        vernacular house.

       7             On the south side of the block -- kind of

       8        get the surrounding area.

       9             On the south side, there is -- immediately

      10        across the street is the parking lot for this

      11        big commercial structure right here

      12        (indicating).  You can see the parking lot here,

      13        then there is three historic two-story homes --

      14        or two, I'm sorry -- another vacant lot, a new

      15        construction by SRG right here (indicating), and

      16        then another two-story historic house.

      17             This is the remaining one-story on the

      18        north side of the block (indicating).

      19             So there's very little historic fabric left

      20        on this block, unfortunately.  And SRG, I

      21        believe, owns all or most of these lots.  And

      22        they are constructing their -- the one on the

      23        south side.

      24             They are proposing a new design for this

      25        application.  It's called the Acosta plan, and
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       1        it's another one-and-a-half-story,

       2        bungalow-style, single-family residence that --

       3        basically the difference here is that it has a

       4        side-facing gable with a street-facing dormer

       5        with a set of three lights.  It's actually a

       6        bathroom in that room on the front.

       7             We are recommending approval with a

       8        condition -- the following conditions:  that the

       9        finished floor height and front setback are

      10        similar to other historic structures on the

      11        block; that the treads and risers of both the

      12        front and rear porch be enclosed to give it a

      13        more finished appearance; that the windows be

      14        recessed within the opening and trimmed out in a

      15        tradition manner; and that the two-over-two

      16        windows on the front elevation feature an

      17        exterior raised profile muntin; and that final

      18        window and door products be reviewed and

      19        approved by the Planning and Development

      20        Department.  Also, that minor changes can be

      21        approved on the staff level.

      22             And specifically to this structure, we're

      23        adding the condition that -- it's kind of hard

      24        to tell.  I should have closed up on the front

      25        one here (indicating).
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       1             But in the dormer here (indicating),

       2        there's a -- quite a bit of blank space between

       3        the bottom of the windows and the end of the

       4        dormer, and we're conditioning that they either

       5        increase the width of the dormer slightly to

       6        give it a more rectangular appearance or raise

       7        the pitch of the porch slightly to bring it

       8        higher up on the porch, again, so you kind of

       9        give it a little bit more of a rectangular

      10        appearance.

      11             You can tell on this side elevation here

      12        (indicating) that the porch pitch has a

      13        slightly -- has a less pitch than the main

      14        structure itself.

      15             Additionally, the addition of one

      16        traditionally-sized, sash-style window in the

      17        master bedroom of the right elevation, which

      18        would be in this space right in here

      19        (indicating), and that -- and one sash-style or

      20        fixed window in the kitchen, on the left

      21        elevation, which would be in this vicinity right

      22        here (indicating).

      23             And we also have the suggestion that in the

      24        fixed windows in the -- on either side of the

      25        fireplace, that they feature maybe a four-light
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       1        grid to be a little bit more traditional in

       2        appearance, but we're not conditioning that.

       3             MS. SHAW:  Mr. Chairman.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.

       5             MS. SHAW:  I just want to be sure.

       6             Lisa, did you recuse yourself on this last

       7        time?  So --

       8             MS. SIMON:  Yes, and I was going to this

       9        time also.

      10             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  Go ahead and indicate

      11        what your conflict is.

      12             MS. SIMON:  In the event that I may be

      13        listing this property, I will recuse myself from

      14        voting.

      15             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  Thank you.

      16             MS. SIMON:  Thanks.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions?

      18             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and open the

      20        public hearing.

      21             Is the applicant here?

      22             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.

      23             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      24             THE REPORTER:  Name and address, please.

      25             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Hi.
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       1             Adam Rule, 4061 Tyndel Creek Court,

       2        Jacksonville, 32223.

       3             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       4        hand for me, please.

       5             MR. RULE:  (Complies.)

       6             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       7        testimony you're about to give will be the

       8        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

       9        truth?

      10             MR. RULE:  I swear.

      11             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do you agree with the staff

      13        recommendations?

      14             MR. RULE:  Except for a clarification on

      15        one item and then one item to discuss.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Why don't you go

      17        ahead and cover those.

      18             MR. RULE:  We're fine with items 1 through

      19        6.

      20             Clarification on item 7.  It says, "to

      21        increase the dormer width or the porch" -- "the

      22        roof pitch," and we're actually going to do

      23        both, A and B.  I'm going to expand the dormer

      24        to the outside edge of the front columns, which

      25        will make that front-facing dormer about a foot

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           42

       1        wider.  And I'm also going to increase the porch

       2        roof pitch to a 6/12 from a 4/12, which will

       3        take about a foot difference, to make it more of

       4        that shed style.  So we'll actually do both A

       5        and B on that.

       6             Item number 8, we do not want to add either

       7        window.  The one window at the master is in an

       8        11-by-14 bedroom, and we have a window off the

       9        back and one off the side.  This would add a

      10        third window to that bedroom.  So we have a --

      11        just a concern about some wall space and having

      12        that many windows in that bedroom.

      13             And then the window at the kitchen, it's a

      14        gallery-style kitchen, so that's my only wall

      15        for upper cabinets.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  On the bedroom one, let

      17        me ask you while you're talking about it, would

      18        you consider moving it toward the front side of

      19        the master bedroom?

      20             MR. RULE:  Oh, I'll -- yeah, I'll move the

      21        window.

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Because I think that

      23        would help break up that long expanse.

      24             In the further back, the problem is the

      25        less we're concerned about --
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       1             MR. CASE:  I agree.

       2             MR. RULE:  Yeah, I could set the window,

       3        like, a foot off that closet or something like

       4        that to maybe break up the wall space.

       5             MR. CASE:  And just flip it in the room.

       6             MR. RULE:  Yeah.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  And the other one

       8        was the kitchen.  Explain that one to me.

       9             MR. RULE:  It's just a small gallery-style

      10        kitchen, so there's just one wall for uppers,

      11        and I -- I had moved -- I rearranged the laundry

      12        room to put a window on that side because

      13        originally that window was off the back, to try

      14        to break up the wall space as well.  But looking

      15        at the floor plan, there's just really no place

      16        to put it or I'm taking away valuable upper

      17        cabinet space.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  How do you feel about the

      19        suggestion -- normally -- you know, I know they

      20        allowed this going to a single light on the

      21        sides, but there's no buildings on either side

      22        of this house potentially for a while.  Would

      23        you consider putting in the mullion, going to

      24        the two-over-two pattern on those side windows?

      25             MS. MARTINAGE:  Do you mean in the --
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       1             MR. RULE:  For the two fixed windows or are

       2        you talking about for all the side windows?

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Right.  The side

       4        elevations, left and right side -- that's a

       5        suggestion, right?

       6             MS. MARTINAGE:  Well, the suggestion was

       7        for the fixed ones in the fireplace, but if you

       8        wanted to expand that or something or --

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I guess the ones I'd like

      10        to see are just the big sash windows, to have

      11        the two-over-two light pattern.  I think they're

      12        the more significant windows, especially up in

      13        the gable.

      14             The little ones on either side of the

      15        fireplace I don't have a problem with because

      16        they're much smaller, and the scope -- the scale

      17        of that light is not dissimilar from what the

      18        other ones are.

      19             How do you feel about that?

      20             MR. RULE:  I would say, if I was going to

      21        do it, I'll just do it on all the windows.

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think that would be --

      23             MR. RULE:  I mean, for the -- for the cost

      24        difference, it's -- and ordering windows, it's

      25        just easier to do it on all of them.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

       2             MR. CASE:  That would be good.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I do too.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

       5             MR. RULE:  That's it.

       6             Thank you.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody else here to speak

       8        on this?

       9             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      10             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Hi.

      11             THE REPORTER:  Name and address, please.

      12             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Brenda Boydston, 1321

      13        North Main Street.

      14             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      15        hand for me, please.

      16             MS. BOYDSTON:  (Complies.)

      17             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      18        testimony you're about to give will be the

      19        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      20        truth?

      21             MS. BOYDSTON:  I do.

      22             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      23             MS. BOYDSTON:  Hi.

      24             I'm representing SPAR, and the Design

      25        Review Committee supports all of the
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       1        recommendations of HPC, and we're not opposed to

       2        the window placement of the applicant.

       3             Thank you.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

       5             Anybody else here to speak?

       6             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and close the

       8        public hearing and bring it back to the

       9        commission.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, I'm very

      11        comfortable with what the applicant proposed.

      12             I think for the master bedroom, relocating

      13        a window is going to solve that problem.  And

      14        the kitchen, I just -- functionally, it's

      15        just --

      16             MR. CASE:  Yeah, I agree.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  I'm going to go

      19        ahead and make a motion and modify condition 8

      20        as part of that, so this -- we're going to --

      21             I move we approve COA-10-117 for the 300

      22        block of East 3rd Street with staff conditions 1

      23        through 7, and I'd like to modify condition 8 to

      24        remove the requirement for an additional sash

      25        window in the master bedroom but to relocate the
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       1        one shown in the documents, and not require an

       2        additional window in the kitchen elevation, and

       3        that also the applicant will provide a

       4        two-over-two light pattern on all the sash

       5        windows.

       6             MR. CASE:  Second.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  I do have -- we have a

       8        motion and second, but I -- on number 7, the

       9        staff says "or" between A and B, and they're

      10        going to do both.  Do we need to clarify that?

      11             MS. MARTINAGE:  Cherry.

      12             MR. WEISS:  He's allowed to do both.

      13             MR. CASE:  He's doing both.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  He's doing both.

      15             MS. SHAW:  On condition number 7?

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Uh-huh.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Condition number 7 says you

      18        can do this or this.  He wants to do both.  Do

      19        we need to clarify that in the motion?

      20             MS. SHAW:  No.  No, because it's a

      21        condition, and then it's actually options within

      22        that one condition, that he can elect to do one

      23        or the other.  So, no, not both.  It states

      24        "or."

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, he's suggesting both.
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       1             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  So then we need to

       2        clarify that, then, yes.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Then let me modify my

       4        motion for condition 7, that we remove the word

       5        "or" and add the word "and" between parts A and

       6        B.

       7             MR. CASE:  Still second.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have --

       9             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  So you're recommending

      10        that he can do both?

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, I think leaving

      12        him the option is fine, personally, but -- he's

      13        testified he's going to do both, and the staff

      14        is comfortable in including that.

      15             MS. SHAW:  And staff is comfortable with

      16        that?

      17             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.

      18             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  Great.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and second.

      20             All in favor say aye.

      21             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      23        approved COA-10-117.

      24             All right.  The next item is COA-10-120,

      25        3119 Herschel Street.
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       1             MR. McEACHIN:  The applicant for 3119

       2        Herschel Street has requested that this item be

       3        withdrawn, and we have an e-mail to that effect.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       5             MS. SHAW:  Did you just receive that now,

       6        Joel?

       7             MR. McEACHIN:  It was received this

       8        morning.

       9             MS. SHAW:  This morning?

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  For the record,

      11        COA-10-120 will be --

      12             MS. SHAW:  So you probably want to go

      13        ahead, for the record, and move that it be

      14        withdrawn since the ordinance does require that

      15        the commission approve withdrawals.  So I'll

      16        just go ahead and -- someone make a motion to do

      17        that.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  They're not deferring for

      19        sure?

      20             MS. SHAW:  No.  You're withdraw- -- they

      21        said withdrawal, right?

      22             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.

      23             MS. SHAW:  Okay.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  If we move to withdraw,

      25        they have to reapply if --
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       1             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.

       2             MS. SHAW:  Yes.

       3             So go ahead and do your -- the motion just

       4        to make this proper.

       5             MR. WEISS:  I move to withdraw -- well,

       6        we're making a motion to withdraw it or to --

       7             MS. SHAW:  You're moving to approve the

       8        withdrawal.

       9             MR. WEISS:  Approve the withdrawal?

      10             MS. SHAW:  Yeah.

      11             MR. WEISS:  That makes sense.

      12             All right.  I move to approve withdrawal of

      13        COA-10-120 for 3119 Herschel Street.

      14             MR. CASE:  Second.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

      16        second.

      17             Any discussion?

      18             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      20             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      22        approved to withdraw COA-10-120.

      23             All right.

      24             MS. MARTINAGE:  Mr. Chairman, COA-10-122

      25        was Samantha's report, and I'm filling in.
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       1             We did approve this one with a slightly

       2        different front facade last year on Hubbard

       3        Street.  I believe it was the 1900 block.

       4             Basically, we are recommending approval of

       5        this application -- this is the surrounding area

       6        (indicating); it kind of looks like it has a

       7        combination of ones and twos -- with the

       8        following condition:  that the -- that a minimum

       9        of one vertically-oriented window shall be added

      10        to the left elevation and right elevation, and

      11        that final plans be submitted to staff prior to

      12        permitting to ensure consistency with the final

      13        order.

      14             And also I have included in the staff

      15        report suggestions that the applicant should add

      16        an additional window on the rear elevation and

      17        should also remove the newel posts between the

      18        columns on the porch rail.

      19             The plans aren't on here, but if you see in

      20        your packet that there's -- the front porch --

      21        it's a full-width front porch, and they have a

      22        set of newel posts in between the columns.

      23             On the side elevation -- basically kind of

      24        towards the front one-third, there's a wide

      25        range of blank space, and that's the area we'd
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       1        like to see an additional window on both sides.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  There's no plans?

       3             MS. MARTINAGE:  They're not in your book?

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Did I miss them?

       5             I don't see plans.

       6             MR. WEISS:  We have some elevations.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  We just have elevations.

       8             MS. MARTINAGE:  That's what I meant was the

       9        elevations.  I'm sorry.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm also a little confused.

      11        Why is this picture up there?

      12             MS. MARTINAGE:  This is the surrounding

      13        vicinity.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      15             MS. MARTINAGE:  Here's the empty lot

      16        (indicating).

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.

      18             MS. MARTINAGE:  I was hoping that Sam had

      19        scanned the photos and put them in the -- or

      20        scanned the plans, but she didn't this month.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions of the

      22        staff report?

      23             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and open the

      25        public hearing.
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       1             Is the owner here to speak on his behalf,

       2        or the applicant?

       3             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Name and address, please.

       5             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Michael Lanier, 10873

       6        Saddle Horn Drive, Jacksonville, Florida 32257.

       7             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       8        hand for me, please.

       9             MR. LANIER:  (Complies.)

      10             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      11        testimony you're about to give will be the

      12        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      13        truth?

      14             MR. LANIER:  I do.

      15             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do you agree with the staff

      17        recommendations?

      18             MR. LANIER:  The newel posts, removing of

      19        those, that's -- that's not a problem.  The --

      20        that's under the suggestion, actually.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      22             MR. LANIER:  But the window to the right

      23        elevation, that's in the middle of the kitchen.

      24        It's hard to see.  I heard y'all say that you

      25        didn't have floor plans in there, but the right
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       1        elevation would be in the middle of the kitchen,

       2        which is where the upper cabinets hang.

       3             The left elevation -- when I built this

       4        house on -- in the 1900 block of Hubbard, we

       5        added the one window towards the front corner of

       6        the house, and that -- that was sufficient then,

       7        and now we're asking to add another window, and

       8        that will --

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Did you submit the plans?

      10             MR. LANIER:  Yes, ma'am.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Do they exist -- these

      12        questions are really tough for us if we're

      13        looking -- without looking at the plans, to --

      14             MS. MARTINAGE:  And to clarify, the

      15        original set -- the original COA from last year

      16        for Hubbard Street -- let me bring up the staff

      17        report here.

      18             The staff report, on the left elevation we

      19        had asked for two windows.  And you guys felt

      20        that one window was sufficient on the elevation,

      21        which is what he has reflected in the

      22        application.

      23             Basically, this new application is

      24        reflective of the conditions that were approved

      25        last time around with a different front.  So the
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       1        sides and rear match what was approved last

       2        time, and staff felt that -- we still felt as

       3        strongly about, you know, the two windows on

       4        that one side due to the blank space.  And it

       5        was up to your discretion, whether or not you

       6        feel that additional window is warranted or -- I

       7        do have a copy of the staff report -- the file

       8        from last time around if you'd like to see it as

       9        well.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Do you have photos of

      11        this house, the one that was built?

      12             MS. MARTINAGE:  I do not.  Let me check

      13        this file just to make sure.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Once again, you know,

      15        sometimes these are just a question of moving

      16        them.  It's -- so which one is that, the right

      17        or the left --

      18             MR. CASE:  The left.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's the left

      20        elevation, so that's the middle.

      21             So would you be willing to move this window

      22        toward the closet?

      23             MR. LANIER:  Yes.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It will help break up the

      25        wall.
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       1             MR. LANIER:  Sure.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  The other --

       3             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       4             MR. CASE:  I don't see --

       5             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes, and there is a garage

       6        proposed as part of this as well.  I'm sorry.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Was there something

       8        proposed on the rear as well or --

       9             MS. MARTINAGE:  We had a suggestion for an

      10        additional window on the rear.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But that was just a

      12        suggestion?

      13             MS. MARTINAGE:  Just a suggestion.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

      15             MS. MARTINAGE:  The plans show a very large

      16        blank space, and -- but because it is on the

      17        rear, we did not feel strongly enough to

      18        condition it because it won't be visible except

      19        from the backyard.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Any other

      23        questions of the applicant?

      24             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      25             (Ms. Sheppard enters the proceedings.)
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anyone else here to

       2        speak on this application?

       3             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll go ahead and

       5        close the public hearing and bring it back to

       6        the commission.

       7             MR. CASE:  Mr. Chairman, I move that we

       8        approve COA-10-122 with the following

       9        conditions:  Staff condition number 1, the

      10        vertical-oriented window on the left side can be

      11        moved to an alternate location in the room to

      12        break up the wall.

      13             MS. MARTINAGE:  So you are proposing that

      14        they relocate the existing windows instead of --

      15             MR. CASE:  Correct.

      16             MS. MARTINAGE:  -- adding one?

      17             MR. CASE:  Correct.

      18             MS. MARTINAGE:  Okay.

      19             MR. CASE:  And that condition number 2 be

      20        eliminated; and condition number 3 to remain as

      21        stated, submitted to staff prior to permitting.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion.

      23             Do we have a second?

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll second.

      25             MR. WEISS:  I've got a question and a
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       1        request.

       2             Did we make the suggestion about the newel

       3        post removal a condition?

       4             MR. CASE:  (Nods head.)

       5             MR. WEISS:  He was agreeable to that, and

       6        that is kind of --

       7             MR. CASE:  Okay.  We'll do that.

       8             I'll revise my motion to include -- we'll

       9        add number 4, that the applicant will remove the

      10        newel post between the columns and the front

      11        porch.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll second that also.

      13             MR. WEISS:  Thank you.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a modified

      15        motion and a modified second.

      16             Any further discussion?

      17             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      19             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      21        approved COA-10-122.

      22             MS. MARTINAGE:  Mr. Chairman, just for

      23        clarification, since I have to transfer these

      24        notes to Sam, you are -- you have removed the

      25        condition to add any windows.  You have just
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       1        added the condition that -- removing the newel

       2        post; condition 3 has remained; and that they

       3        rearrange the windows on the left side to fill

       4        in the spaces?

       5             MR. CASE:  Correct.

       6             MS. MARTINAGE:  Okay.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Lisa has just gotten

       8        here, but let's go ahead and finish.  There's

       9        only two more certificates of appropriateness

      10        before we go to College Street.  I don't have a

      11        report in my book on North Market Street.  Do

      12        we --

      13             MR. McEACHIN:  1231 North Market Street is

      14        being approved administratively.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  That's what it says.

      16             Okay.  We will now go to COA-10-134, 1502

      17        Barrs Street.

      18             I did notice that there's a revised report

      19        in the booklet, is there?

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  They were in the folder.

      21             MR. McEACHIN:  The same problem, one side

      22        didn't get copied.  So I found it to be easier

      23        just to put the whole report in, and that -- you

      24        just read -- work off that report.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.
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       1             Okay.  Staff report on that?

       2             MS. MARTINAGE:  And to clarify, the

       3        PowerPoint is incorrect.  It's 1520 Barrs, not

       4        1502.

       5             MR. McEACHIN:  I also want to correct on

       6        record, too, that the owner's name is spelled

       7        R-o-e-s-s-l-e-r, which was not the way it was

       8        spelled on the previous agendas that went out.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So it's 1520 Barrs

      10        Street, which is COA-10-134 for the record.

      11             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.

      12             This is a fairly straightforward

      13        application.  This is a beautiful home.  It's

      14        located on Barrs at Herschel Street.  It was

      15        built in 1911, and it's got this tin shingle --

      16        original tin shingle on the main hip and also on

      17        this little front-facing dormer (indicating).

      18        And I believe there may be a dormer over here

      19        (indicating).

      20             The porch roof has already been replaced,

      21        and what they are requesting is to replace the

      22        metal shingles with a -- architectural

      23        shingles.

      24             Just to give you some more close-ups of

      25        this embossed stamped shingle, which is original
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       1        to the building (indicating), there's the --

       2        it's on a very prominent location.

       3             Our recommendation of this request is

       4        that -- just to approve it with two conditions,

       5        and I'll go into the reasons for the

       6        conditions.

       7             The first condition is the residence be

       8        reroofed with either one of three products,

       9        either Galvalume metal shingles, standing seam

      10        panels and a Galvalume finish, or architectural

      11        shingles in the shade of gray.

      12             The other condition is one that we use for

      13        all our reroofing applications, which basically

      14        is that all deteriorated wood visible from the

      15        exterior be replaced with a product matching the

      16        original in design and appearance -- sorry -- in

      17        design and material.

      18             The situation that we have with this one is

      19        the fact that it -- when we deal with the

      20        replacement of barrel tile roofs, there are

      21        various options in there.  You know, there's --

      22        you can go from a barrel tile to concrete to --

      23        even to metal panel itself that has the

      24        terra-cotta color and shape to it, texture.

      25             The problem with the tin shingles is
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       1        there's no -- there's no middle ground.  I mean,

       2        where do you go from architectural -- from the

       3        metal shingles, you know, where can you go from

       4        there?  We are not aware of a product.

       5             And the applicant did provide us -- to show

       6        the differentiation, the cost that they're

       7        proposing or -- the cost of that they're

       8        proposing is around 18,700.

       9             If they go to the second option of the

      10        standing seem metal panels, it's up to 42,000.

      11        And if they go to a slate metal shingle -- now,

      12        that can be possibly modified to be a Galvalume

      13        product without a color finish and -- but not

      14        with the embossed, just the single shape to

      15        it -- you're up around 46,000 to do that.

      16             The problem that we have with the metal

      17        panels is the fact that, although they replicate

      18        the color and the materials, they don't

      19        replicate the texture or the design of the

      20        embossed shingles.  They have a very different

      21        look about them.  They make a much stronger

      22        statement, and we're concerned by making that

      23        statement that it will give the wrong impression

      24        about historic metal roofs in Riverside

      25        Avondale, which traditionally were embossed
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       1        metal shingles versus some sort of a standing

       2        seam panel system.

       3             So that's why we also are in support of

       4        them going ahead and doing an architectural

       5        shingle in a gray color as an acceptable option.

       6             And that's our report and recommendation.

       7             The applicant is not present.  She does

       8        agree with our recommendations.  And if y'all

       9        agree with those recommendations, she would like

      10        for it to go forward.  If not, she would prefer

      11        that it be deferred.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  So, Joel, you're basically

      13        agreeing with the request to use architectural

      14        shingles?

      15             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes, but we --

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Your condition, then, would

      17        be --

      18             MR. McEACHIN:  -- three options --

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- the deteriorated wood

      20        visible --

      21             MR. McEACHIN:  Right.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- will be replaced --

      23             MR. McEACHIN:  Actually, on the condition

      24        they have the three options.  They can go to

      25        two.  If they should so choose to do another
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       1        option, or if they do find an acceptable

       2        product, they could go with that option if it

       3        relates to our condition here.

       4             (Ms. Paull enters the proceedings.)

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Very good.

       6             Any questions of Joel's report before --

       7             MR. CASE:  Joel, what's on the roof of the

       8        porch?  Is that an architectural --

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  I think it's a -- I'm not

      10        sure if it's a shingle or if it's roll

      11        (phonetic) roofing.  It has been replaced, but I

      12        think they told me that it was shingles,

      13        architectural shingles, or some sort of a

      14        composition shingle.

      15             MR. CASE:  If they replace the main roof,

      16        are they going to replace that at the same

      17        time --

      18             MR. McEACHIN:  I do not know.

      19             MR. CASE:  -- so they match?

      20             MR. McEACHIN:  But I think they probably

      21        will.  I think they'll probably do the whole

      22        shebang.

      23             MR. WEISS:  It's in the quote.

      24             MR. McEACHIN:  Okay.  Good.  It's in the

      25        quote.
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       1             MR. WEISS:  Yeah.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any other questions?

       3             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and open the

       5        public hearing.

       6             You say the applicant is not here, Joel?

       7             MR. McEACHIN:  That's correct.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anyone else here

       9        that would like to speak on this?

      10             (Ms. Maddox approaches the podium.)

      11             MS. MADDOX:  Hi.

      12             RAP's Design Review Committee encourages

      13        that the replacement product be the metal

      14        shingle to mimic the original as close as

      15        possible since this is a very prominent home.

      16        It is an original metal roof, that makes it a

      17        very character-defining feature, and metal roofs

      18        are extremely rare in Riverside/Avondale.

      19             We did see the estimates this morning and

      20        we did notice the difference in the three

      21        different materials, but we would like to see

      22        estimates from different contractors or

      23        different roofing companies because they're all

      24        from the same company so there's no competitive

      25        pricing, but RAP does leave it up to the
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       1        historic commission to determine economic

       2        hardship for material costs in this case.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Anyone else here to

       4        speak?

       5             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and close the

       7        public hearing and bring it back to the

       8        commission.

       9             So there was -- Joel, there was -- I didn't

      10        hear you say anything about a financial

      11        hardship.  Is that -- what exactly is the

      12        reasoning that you're allowing the architectural

      13        shingle, just -- financial hardship?

      14             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, financial is part of

      15        it.  But even in looking at the financial part

      16        of it, there's not many options between metal

      17        shingles and architectural composition.  I mean,

      18        it's just -- any option you have, if you can

      19        even find it, it's very limited options, number

      20        one; and, number two, they're very expensive

      21        options.  So --

      22             The other thing too about composition or

      23        architectural shingles, they do not make a

      24        strong statement in themselves.  Now, I know

      25        this roof is very prominent; I know it makes a
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       1        strong statement, but it -- and it -- it does

       2        capture some of the design, some of the texture

       3        of embossed shingles.  By no means am I saying

       4        that composition shingles is a visual -- total

       5        visual replacement of the embossed shingles, but

       6        we do think that it would probably be more --

       7        assuming -- we're all assuming that the

       8        preservation of the roof is not -- is not

       9        possible, which, of course, is the ideal thing.

      10        I want to make that clear -- that using a

      11        composition shingle probably would be an

      12        acceptable option.

      13             Now, if they wanted to find a product that

      14        could mimic the stamped -- I mean, embossed

      15        shingles in some way, whether that be a panel

      16        that has that design, you know, we'll be very

      17        happy to consider that.  We also did give them

      18        the option of the standing seam, which, again,

      19        has a very vertical design to it versus the

      20        horizontal that you see so much with -- with

      21        shingle.

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It's just difficult

      23        because it's such a pretty roof, but I think I

      24        agree with Joel's opinion, that -- given the

      25        choice between standing seam and the
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       1        architectural roof, I mean, I think the standing

       2        seam would be so different from what's there.

       3             I -- you know, I understand that you in

       4        some ways are almost more comfortable with an

       5        architectural shingle than going to a metal

       6        standing seam.

       7             MR. CASE:  I mean, I agree.

       8             I mean, my first choice would be to replace

       9        that with the equivalent product, but I think

      10        that going to a standing seam, that -- the

      11        texture is completely different than what's

      12        there now, so I can probably -- the

      13        architectural shingle is probably the next best

      14        thing.  I would have to agree.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think --

      16             MR. CASE:  My first choice would be the

      17        metal shingle.

      18             MR. McEACHIN:  And that's why our condition

      19        is going to give them that opportunity to check

      20        it out more if they so desire.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  Should we

      22        eliminate that standing seam?  Do you get the

      23        sense that they're interested in the standing

      24        seam?

      25             MR. McEACHIN:  I think we -- we put that
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       1        out there as a middle option, sort of, out

       2        there.

       3             We -- we're not terribly comfortable with

       4        it.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, I -- you know, it

       6        doesn't seem like there's any reason to not

       7        approve it.  As sad as it is to lose that

       8        stamped metal, it sounds like the staff has

       9        investigated it and come up with the best

      10        alternative.

      11             Okay.  I'm going to make a motion.

      12             I move that we approve COA-10-134 at 1520

      13        Barrs Street for the replacement of the existing

      14        roof with the staff condition as listed in the

      15        report.

      16             MR. CASE:  Second.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

      18        second.

      19             Any further discussion?

      20             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      22             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your actions, you have

      24        approved COA-10- --

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  (Inaudible.)
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       1             MS. SIMON:  Okay.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

       3        approved COA-10-134.

       4             At this time, I believe we're ready -- for

       5        anybody who got here late, one of the items in

       6        the certificates for appropriateness had to be

       7        delayed, which is COA-10-072.  We are now ready

       8        to hear that case, and I'll go ahead and ask

       9        Lisa to go ahead and make that report.

      10             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.

      11             Just a quick -- some background on this

      12        particular application.  You may recall that you

      13        have already considered window replacement for

      14        this building under COA-10-016.  And, at that

      15        time, staff had a recommendation of the window

      16        product being a nine-over-nine or a

      17        nine-over-one design with an exterior muntin.

      18        They had proposed a one-over-one window.

      19             We did have some basis for our decision,

      20        based on the style of the building, and we felt

      21        that the multilight pattern played an important

      22        role.  We were trying to come up with a middle

      23        ground by offering the nine-over-one.

      24             Since that time, there have been quite a

      25        few conversations with other preservation
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       1        consultants and the State and the National Park

       2        Service.  And as of this morning, we had the

       3        opportunity to go on a conference call with the

       4        National Park Service in what they considered an

       5        informal review, I believe is what they call

       6        it.  And this is the type of -- it's a very

       7        limited activity, a very select discussion

       8        regarding certain aspects of a project.  And

       9        this is something that they do, you know, for

      10        federal tax applications.

      11             And we discussed what the proposal was,

      12        what the situation was with this building.  And

      13        let me just remind you that the historic windows

      14        on this building have already been removed, so

      15        we're not dealing with a loss of fabric here.

      16             Given that situation, there's basically two

      17        approaches that we identified previously, which

      18        is you can either go a restoration approach,

      19        which would be based on historic documentation,

      20        which we know to be a nine-over-nine on this

      21        building as well as -- this is both the school

      22        and the annex building on this site -- or you

      23        can come up with a -- more of a contemporary

      24        compatible design, which they had proposed as a

      25        one-over-one.
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       1             Although we had some initial concerns with

       2        that, in talking with a National Park Service

       3        representative, he indicated that they felt that

       4        a one-over-one would be an appropriate,

       5        compatible replacement product in this scenario,

       6        and the reason for that is it really makes no

       7        statement.  It doesn't --

       8             And the applicant did a good job of kind of

       9        presenting this at the last meeting.  The

      10        nine-over-one is associated with -- I mean, it's

      11        a window in and of itself.  You see it

      12        historically represented.  You see it a lot of

      13        times on bungalow structures.  And the concern

      14        is that even though it may look nice -- and

      15        recall that multilight design -- it's still

      16        giving a false impression of what would have

      17        been there historically.  Somebody might confuse

      18        it.  And that actually goes against another

      19        Secretary of Interior standard, number 3.  And

      20        so they would not be able to support a

      21        nine-over-one design and they felt that in this

      22        case a one-over-one was absolutely an

      23        appropriate product.

      24             I bring this all to your attention because

      25        as a window replacement -- window replacement is
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       1        part of this application.  There's another part

       2        that's pertaining to a ramp, which I'll get to

       3        in a minute.

       4             But we've had scenarios where this could be

       5        interpreted as administrative res judicata.  I

       6        don't think that this falls into this category

       7        because this is very important information that

       8        kind of -- it changes the situation basically.

       9             Just as it's been our policy to always

      10        recommend going back with what we know to

      11        historically be there -- and that's what we were

      12        basically doing at -- last time, by asking for

      13        the nine-over-nine.

      14             We also have had a policy that anytime the

      15        National Park Service goes on record on

      16        something, you know, we're not going to question

      17        that authority.  Had we had that going into the

      18        last meeting, we may still have recommended the

      19        nine-over-one as an option, but we certainly

      20        wouldn't have conditioned it and we absolutely

      21        wouldn't have eliminated the ability of having a

      22        one-over-one.

      23             So, at this point --

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Let me ask you

      25        specifically because I remember the debate very
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       1        well, and I -- and I was comfortable with one

       2        over one also.

       3             Is this a problem of res judicata?  Can

       4        Cherry come out and say that it's not an issue

       5        here for us to worry about?

       6             MS. SHAW:  No, administrative res judicata

       7        would not apply in this instance because we now

       8        have new evidence in the form of this telephone

       9        call -- this telephone conference call with an

      10        agency that obviously has authority on this

      11        particular issue, these windows.

      12             That information is evidence that was not

      13        presented to the commission at the last

      14        hearing.  So, because of that, I would consider

      15        that as new evidence not considered before, so

      16        res judicata would not apply.  So I would

      17        recommend that you go ahead and proceed forward

      18        with the case.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      20             MS. SHEPPARD:  And I'll just add that we --

      21        we felt that this is a different level of

      22        information than perhaps like another contractor

      23        coming forward with some more information.  I

      24        mean, this is something that would have

      25        substantially changed our position and it could
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       1        very well affect if they go for any kind of

       2        federal incentives or what have you, could

       3        affect their approval process there.

       4             So, at this point, we are recommending,

       5        with conditions, that the window replacement

       6        either be a new sash-style window -- or the new

       7        sash-style windows in this project shall be a

       8        nine-over-nine grid pattern with exterior

       9        profiled muntins replicating the original design

      10        as approved under COA-10-016 or shall be a

      11        one-over-one design as determined as compatible

      12        by the National Park Service.

      13             And, of course, the other condition we have

      14        on here is that they will fit the historic

      15        opening and be properly placed within the wall

      16        plane to provide a traditional reveal.  And it's

      17        our understanding that that was their original

      18        intent anyway.

      19             The other aspect of this application is

      20        concerning a ramp that is going to be located on

      21        the annex building.  When we discussed an

      22        initial application for them for a lot of the

      23        site improvements and building issues, we did

      24        discuss a ramp that was going to be on the

      25        school building, kind of in this back corner
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       1        (indicating), but we did not -- it didn't get

       2        represented in the plans that there was going to

       3        be a ramp for the annex as well.

       4             And it is kind of on -- well, it's kind

       5        of -- I don't know if you consider it a side or

       6        a rear, but it doesn't have a lot of detail on

       7        this west elevation where it's being proposed.

       8             You can kind of see -- this is an aerial,

       9        and this is the main road that the building

      10        fronts (indicating).  And the ramp for the main

      11        building is here, which has already been

      12        approved.

      13             And this is a ramp that's going to be

      14        located here (indicating), and --

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So it's pretty far from

      16        the -- either the public right-of-way --

      17             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yeah.  You can see it just

      18        because there's a huge parking lot here

      19        (indicating).  So if you're on the road here,

      20        you have a full view.  Same thing on this side

      21        (indicating).

      22             And that's what's tripping your review,

      23        because of the visibility.  But as far as a

      24        secondary elevation and the way that it's

      25        designed, as you can see in the drawing down
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       1        here (indicating), it doesn't seem to impact the

       2        structure, and so we're recommending approval of

       3        that.

       4             It's our understanding that the railing

       5        design is going to match other railings that are

       6        going to be throughout the project.  We were

       7        planning on handling those railings

       8        administratively.  They're more from a code

       9        standpoint, and they would be occurring at the

      10        steps.  And the other ramp -- and we were going

      11        to address those administratively and we'll just

      12        deal with the design at that point.  It's our

      13        understanding that it's going to be a black

      14        railing and a pretty simple design in keeping

      15        with our fencing.

      16             So the only condition that we had on this

      17        was that the railing design be submitted to

      18        staff for review and approval in conjunction

      19        with the other proposed railings for the site.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Very good.

      21             Any questions of Lisa?

      22             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and open the

      24        public hearing.

      25             (Mr. Weaver approaches the podium.)
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       1             MR. WEAVER:  Paul Weaver, 5 Milton Street,

       2        St. Augustine, Florida.

       3             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       4        testimony you're about to give will be the

       5        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

       6        truth?

       7             MR. WEAVER:  I do.

       8             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       9             MR. WEAVER:  And I would happily support

      10        the staff recommendations and yield the balance

      11        of my time back to the commission --

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Very good.

      13             MR. WEAVER:  -- and answer any questions

      14        that you might have.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      16             Anyone else here that would like to speak

      17        on this matter?

      18             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      20             MR. WEAVER:  Thank you.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and close the

      22        public hearing and bring it back to the

      23        commissioners.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Having been present for

      25        the last debate -- I know David missed it,

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           79

       1        but -- but why don't you comment on it since

       2        it's new to you.  I mean, I think the debate

       3        centered around the nine-over-nine --

       4             MR. CASE:  Well, yeah --

       5             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- (inaudible) the one

       7        over one --

       8             MR. CASE:  I mean, that would be my first

       9        preference, would be the nine over nine.  But if

      10        everybody is in agreement that the one over one

      11        is a suitable alternate, then I don't have a

      12        problem with the condition because it's saying

      13        either-or, pick one, you know.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think it was the

      15        subject of a lot of discussion, but I think the

      16        National Park Service being able to kind of

      17        provide some documentary evidence that that is

      18        an acceptable solution I think makes the case

      19        that much stronger.

      20             I was comfortable with one over one last

      21        time because I think changing the windows is a

      22        net value added to the project, and I'd still

      23        like to see that happen.  And given the choice,

      24        I think the one over one is perfectly

      25        appropriate, between that certainly and leaving
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       1        those existing metal windows.

       2             MS. SHEPPARD:  I agree.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So --

       4             MR. WEISS:  I'm good.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Everybody good?

       6             MR. CASE:  Yes.

       7             MR. WEISS:  Good.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  All right.  I move that

       9        we approve COA-10-072 at 2525 College Street

      10        for the window replacement with the staff

      11        condition -- both staff conditions, and also for

      12        the construction of the new accessibility ramp,

      13        also with the staff condition.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion.  Any -- do

      15        we have a second?

      16             MR. CASE:  I'll second.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further discussion?

      18             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      20             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      22        approved COA-10-072.

      23             All right.  We're going to go ahead and get

      24        started on the work without a certificate of

      25        appropriateness.
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       1             MR. WEISS:  What happened to -054?

       2             MS. PAULL:  It says on the agenda it was

       3        handled administratively.

       4             MR. WEISS:  Okay.

       5             MS. SHEPPARD:  Just to give you a little

       6        update on that, it's -- it hasn't officially

       7        been handled administratively, but we are

       8        working with the applicant to handle it

       9        administratively.  He had started to install a

      10        metal awning, which would have been in

      11        violation, and he didn't have a COA on file.

      12             We can approve cloth awnings or canvas

      13        awnings administratively, and so he's going to

      14        remove the metal and work with us to get a

      15        canvas awning in its place, which we can process

      16        at the staff level.  So it's being handled in

      17        that manner.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So, for the record,

      19        COA-10-054 will -- we're planning on handling

      20        that administratively.

      21             I'll go ahead and -- we'll hear COA-10-089,

      22        2063 Post Street.

      23             MS. PAULL:  All right.  This COA

      24        application is for the installation of a 6-foot

      25        fence on the property line.  It's a corner lot.
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       1        It fronts Post Street, and then the side street

       2        is Goodwin, and the 6-foot fence -- the 6-foot

       3        fence is between the garage and the primary

       4        structure.

       5             The applicant had replaced the fence, which

       6        was a previous fence.  It's in the same exact

       7        location, but it is six feet, and the district

       8        design regulations and fencing guidelines note

       9        that this is considered a secondary front yard,

      10        and that fences greater than four feet in height

      11        must meet the following conditions:  A, the

      12        fence should be placed at least ten feet back

      13        from the right-of-way line, or B, the fence

      14        should be aligned with the wall plane of the

      15        subject structure.

      16             This fence does come out from the primary

      17        structure and it is actually on the property

      18        line, on the sidewalk right here (indicating),

      19        so it does not meet either one of these

      20        conditions.

      21             Staff is recommending approval with a

      22        variety of -- technically three different

      23        options.  Either, A, to reduce the height to

      24        four feet and leave the fence in its current

      25        location; B, set the fence back to be in line
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       1        with the primary structure where it can be at

       2        six feet, which it would be coming off this rear

       3        corner (indicating) over to the garage; or C,

       4        install a metal picket-style fence, which can

       5        measure up to six feet in height and be located

       6        on the property line because of its visual

       7        transparency.

       8             And then our second condition is that the

       9        applicant shall meet all zoning requirements,

      10        including applying for an administrative

      11        deviation, as required, because a 6-foot fence

      12        is not allowed per the zoning code on the

      13        property line.  It would also have to be set

      14        back 10 feet.  So in order to have the fence --

      15        because the entire fence -- the old fence, which

      16        was grandfathered in, was taken down and this

      17        new one is put back up -- it does need to be

      18        brought into compliance with historic

      19        preservation as well as the zoning department --

      20        or zoning section, I'm sorry.

      21             And that's it.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do we know if the applicant

      23        got a building permit to do this?

      24             MS. PAULL:  For fences, you don't need a

      25        building permit.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       2             All right.  Any questions?

       3             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and open the

       5        public hearing.

       6             Is the applicant here?

       7             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       8             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Dennis Hayes.  I'm the

       9        owner of the property, have been since 1981.  My

      10        address is 2320 The Woods Drive in Jacksonville,

      11        Florida.

      12             And I appreciate you letting me speak --

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  You have to be sworn in.

      14             MR. HAYES:  Oh, I'm sorry.

      15             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      16        testimony you're about to give will be the

      17        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      18        truth?

      19             MR. HAYES:  Yes, I do.

      20             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      21             MR. HAYES:  Thank you.

      22             Appreciate you letting me speak.

      23             As indicated, I have owned the property

      24        since 1981.  When I went into this neighborhood,

      25        it was not the neighborhood it is today, that's
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       1        for sure.

       2             I honestly was not aware that there was a

       3        fencing or a -- this isn't a situation where I'm

       4        trying to put up a fence where there was not

       5        one.  I'm putting up a fence that replaces and

       6        repairs an existing fence that's been there for

       7        30 years.  It's been six feet high.  It was made

       8        out of -- it's not a -- something -- you go buy

       9        fence sections at Home Depot and put up.  That

      10        fence was stick built, originally custom made,

      11        one by six, dog eared at the top, six feet

      12        tall.  It is put up exactly like it has existed

      13        for 30 years on the property.

      14             I didn't try to sneak this work in on a

      15        weekend.  I pulled up thinking historically I

      16        was doing exactly what I should do.  Every board

      17        that came off the old fence was replaced with

      18        the exact size and shape wood, one by six, one

      19        inch thick, pressure-treated, painted white.

      20             I had no idea that -- I wasn't affecting

      21        the structure, and actually thought historically

      22        back in the day, in 1981, "historically" meant

      23        if you remove something, you put the exact same

      24        thing back.  I understand things have changed

      25        apparently since then.
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       1             As soon as we were advised by an inspector

       2        that we needed to get a COA, I applied for one

       3        the very next day.  I've gone to great lengths

       4        to restore that house on the day it was when I

       5        bought it in 1981, a boarding house, rooms were

       6        rented by the day.

       7             I have attached -- I did hand file a

       8        March 18 letter with photographs.

       9        Unfortunately, they were hand delivered

      10        before -- excuse me -- after the report was

      11        issued recommending what I'm here for today, so

      12        I don't think the staff had an opportunity to

      13        review.  I don't know if copies of that have

      14        been made available to everyone.

      15             MS. PAULL:  Copies are in your folder, or

      16        should have been in your folder.

      17             MR. CASE:  We have them.

      18             MR. HAYES:  And what you can see is -- the

      19        best way I had to show you that this has been

      20        around for 30 years -- and I apologize because

      21        it looks like I had to go through my family

      22        album to do this.  The Exhibit B that I attached

      23        is a 1982 photograph of the house that I bought

      24        in 1981.  If you can find that Exhibit B, you

      25        can see there's no landscaping, there's no
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       1        nothing.  I painted the fence in the back as

       2        white.  That is a 1982 photograph.  You can see

       3        it's six feet.  It's in the exact same place as

       4        the fence that's the subject of the COA today.

       5             If you look at Exhibit C in your folder,

       6        that also is a 1982 photograph.  You can see

       7        what the fence does is connect the main house to

       8        the garage apartment.  Through the gate, it

       9        provides access to the downstairs apartment and

      10        the garage apartment.

      11             And if you look at the photograph of the

      12        fence that's the subject of the COA, it's the

      13        same height, it's the same wood, it's in the

      14        exact same location.  Three of the original

      15        posts that had been replaced over the years are

      16        still in that fence that's the subject of the

      17        COA.

      18             Some of the other photographs -- and I

      19        apologize, but if you look at D and E -- and

      20        they didn't show very well in the photographs --

      21        that's my daughter, age two.  She's now 26.

      22        That's how long that fence has been there.

      23             But if you can see from the right corner of

      24        the brick structure, there is a back step that

      25        comes down, original octagon sidewalks, squares
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       1        are right there at that porch.  They angle over

       2        toward the gate that's on the other end of the

       3        fence that attaches to the garage, or that's

       4        next to the garage.  That, if you move the back

       5        ten feet, would -- wouldn't align.  It would be

       6        outside the fence.

       7             This has been an area of concern, I guess,

       8        for me.  If you look at Exhibits E and F and G

       9        and H, you can see that, again, I've got

      10        pictures of the same fence in 1985.  That's

      11        Exhibits E and F.  And Exhibits F, G, and H show

      12        pictures of the fence again in 1990.  Again, all

      13        part of my family album where I'm taking

      14        pictures of my kids at the house, but my point

      15        is my kids are now -- my oldest one is now

      16        thirty.  He was two when I moved into that

      17        house.

      18             My main concern is the safety about a

      19        4-foot fence.  And I love the Riverside area.  I

      20        was one of the first people in there when on

      21        Friday and Saturday night you could hear

      22        something go off and it wasn't fireworks.  And I

      23        was an urban pioneer, and I worked very hard on

      24        this house.  But the reality about life in this

      25        area of Riverside that I don't think the
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       1        historic regs here about fences really take into

       2        consideration -- first of all, that is the

       3        historic fence for that house for 30 years.  I

       4        didn't change it.

       5             Secondly, there's an alley in Riverside

       6        that dead ends at that garage, right where the

       7        end of that fence is.  Unfortunately, during the

       8        night, people drive down through that -- looking

       9        for something to steal.  They get to the end of

      10        the alley.  The reason, I'm sure, even before I

      11        put a 6-foot fence there is -- you can't keep

      12        anything in the backyard.

      13             The -- a 4-foot fence along that

      14        sidewalk -- on the other end of the block,

      15        there's a convenience store.  I don't mean to be

      16        callous or rude, but there's a certain element

      17        that walks through that neighborhood pushing

      18        shopping carts.  And if you have a 4-foot fence,

      19        they're just going to look over it.  If it's in

      20        your backyard, it's going to walk away.  If

      21        you're going to let any children play in the

      22        backyard, you're not going to be able to do

      23        anything but stay very close to them.

      24             So my concern is that it will create a

      25        safety problem and certainly an issue for the
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       1        people in that property if you do a 4-foot fence

       2        in this area, given where the alley and the

       3        convenience store around the other end of the

       4        block are located.

       5             I think the regulation for a front yard

       6        fence being four feet, not blocking the

       7        visibility of an intersection, et cetera, is a

       8        good idea.  This fence doesn't block

       9        visibility.  If you look at the pictures in

      10        Exhibit I, it doesn't block any visibility down

      11        the street of the sidewalk.

      12             If you cut that fence down to four feet --

      13        on the back side of the other side of this same

      14        lot, there's a 6-foot fence.  It's been there

      15        for longer than 30 years and still would be even

      16        if you cut this one down two feet.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  May I ask you a

      18        question?  Just --

      19             MR. HAYES:  Yes, ma'am.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  If we were to preserve

      21        the 6-foot height, would you consider it --

      22        locating it back two or three feet, just to

      23        create a landscape buffer?

      24             I think you've made a great case with the

      25        fact that it's been there a long time.
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       1             MR. HAYES:  It has been there.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But it is a pretty harsh

       3        element right on the sidewalk.

       4             MR. HAYES:  It's the same -- I understand.

       5             I will say this:  Each one of those posts

       6        have 60 pounds of concrete on them.  They're

       7        driven in with 16-penny galvanized nails.  Every

       8        board on there is 8-penny galvanized nails.  It

       9        wasn't something I went to Home Depot and just

      10        put up.  It's well made.

      11             Now, can it be moved?  It could be moved.

      12        It would -- you might as well take it down and

      13        do it again, and that's another three grand of

      14        time and labor.  Not that I'm not receptive to

      15        that suggestion, I guess what I'm trying to

      16        say -- as tactfully as I know how -- is, I'm

      17        sorry.  I thought I was doing the right thing, I

      18        really did.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, I think you made

      20        that case --

      21             MR. HAYES:  That's that exact same fence

      22        that has been there.  I raised three kids behind

      23        that fence.  And you know what?  My kids

      24        wouldn't have played in the backyard if that

      25        fence wasn't there.  I don't think that the
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       1        people living there would do it either.  I've

       2        had barbecue grills get taken off the top and

       3        stolen because it has aluminum, copper stripped

       4        out of air-conditioning.

       5             I do have some -- but I would like to get

       6        it approved the way it is, obviously.  I mean,

       7        if I didn't have the photographs, which I think

       8        clearly show that -- I didn't do anything other

       9        than paint it and put new hinges on it.  I mean,

      10        yeah, they can say you took it down and it's a

      11        new fence, but there are three posts that are

      12        still there from the original fence, including

      13        the one next to the garage, and there's not --

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm going to ask you to try

      15        to complete your --

      16             MR. HAYES:  I understand.

      17             I did attach photographs.  If you look at

      18        Exhibit K, the house next door -- there's a

      19        picture in Exhibit K.  Even if I move my fence

      20        back, if you look at Exhibit K, the house

      21        literally next door has the same fence.  I don't

      22        know if you can find that.  As you can see it

      23        there, it's the same location along the line of

      24        the sidewalk, same height, et cetera.

      25             That is a police officer, to give you a
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       1        feel for the element of safety in the

       2        neighborhood.  He started parking his police car

       3        in the driveway, which I thought was great.  The

       4        windows have been knocked out of that police car

       5        twice now in the last year.

       6             My main concern is -- I understand your

       7        wanting a four foot.  It never was there, and --

       8        but if you cut it to four feet, it's going to

       9        create a safety issue for the females that come

      10        in and out of those apartments at night and the

      11        kids that play back there.  Plus, anybody that

      12        leaves any personal property in that backyard,

      13        it's going to be gone.  I'm telling you, it

      14        won't make it to sunrise.  And that was the

      15        concern.

      16             Before I would like to see it cut down to

      17        four feet, I would at least like to defer or

      18        talk to somebody about, if I moved it, how far

      19        back would I have to move it, but I would -- I'm

      20        really here to say, for all the reasons I've

      21        mentioned, I would request that the COA be

      22        approved as is, if we can.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you very much.

      24             MR. HAYES:  Thank you for your time.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is anyone else here who like
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       1        to speak on this matter?

       2             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll close the public

       4        hearing.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  What is the -- I'll ask

       6        the question on the repair.  If -- you know, is

       7        there a certain portion of the fence that has to

       8        remain before it's no longer a repair?

       9             You know, I mean, I -- I really sympathize

      10        with his situation, although, visually, when I

      11        look at it, I really want to push it back.

      12             MR. WEISS:  It's -- I'll give you my

      13        thought on this.  I mean, I think it's

      14        substantially a new fence.  And if we're going

      15        to have him move it -- I think it's very harsh

      16        where it is, and to move it back to any location

      17        other than what we've been consistently applying

      18        I think is inconsistent and would make no sense

      19        because if you're going to move it and go

      20        through the cost of moving it, let's move it

      21        back to the plane because -- I mean, I'm really

      22        in favor -- in fact, go ahead and make a motion

      23        to approve it with the conditions as they are.

      24             I mean, he's got three options; you know,

      25        cut it back to four feet where it is; move it
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       1        back to the plane; or go to something

       2        transparent, and I think those are reasonable.

       3             I just think where it is -- it may have

       4        been there for 30 years, but that's what happens

       5        when you replace something, and I think it's

       6        just -- it's extremely harsh where it is.  And

       7        it's a nice home.  It just -- it really detracts

       8        from the home.

       9             So I'm going to go ahead and move to

      10        approve COA-10-089 with the conditions as

      11        stated.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion.

      13             Do we have a second?

      14             MS. SIMON:  I'll second it.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further discussion?

      16             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Aye.

      19             MR. CASE:  Aye.

      20             MR. WEISS:  Aye.

      21             MS. SIMON:  Aye.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm one nay.

      23             MR. MOORE:  Two nays.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Motion passes.

      25             By your action, you have approved
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       1        COA-10-089.

       2             MS. MARTINAGE:  Mr. Chairman, do you

       3        mind -- we request a brief recess for our court

       4        reporter.

       5             Okay.  We'll take a ten-minute recess.

       6             (Brief recess.)

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Let's get started again.

       8             Everybody, can I have your attention,

       9        please?

      10             We're going to insert an agenda item.

      11        Lisa Sheppard, who is part of the staff, has to

      12        run for another important item and has something

      13        to announce about the historic preservation

      14        awards program.

      15             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yes.  Basically, two

      16        things:  Number one is concerning the

      17        reception.  I'm still having issues with funding

      18        on that.  We did reach out to a couple of

      19        organizations to look at everybody kind of

      20        chipping in to help fund that reception that

      21        we've had annually, you know, I think since the

      22        awards started.

      23             I do have the location secured and the --

      24        which we've been having at it MOCA, done by

      25        Cafe Nola.  They're all set up.  It's just a
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       1        matter of who's fitting the bill.  It's not on

       2        the City budget this year, and so -- I have one

       3        definite, one maybe, and that's only for a

       4        partial funding.  So it's either going to be

       5        substantially smaller in size --

       6             I'm going to look at potentially moving the

       7        location to the library, to a room in the

       8        library, but it's been -- that was just as

       9        expensive, or more so, the last time I looked

      10        into it.

      11             So there may be some vast changes this year

      12        unless we can come up with a sponsor.  So if

      13        anybody knows of anybody -- I don't have an

      14        issue with having multiple sponsors -- please

      15        let me know as soon as possible so I can

      16        definitely secure that and make that happen.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  So we're -- we have no

      18        problem with the actual awards program,

      19        correct?

      20             MS. SHEPPARD:  No.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  It's just the reception

      22        before and after?

      23             MS. SHEPPARD:  Exactly.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Who is your sponsor that

      25        you tentatively --
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       1             MS. SHEPPARD:  The Historical Society has

       2        kind of committed to participating, but to what

       3        level I'm not sure on.

       4             MR. CASE:  What do we need to cover the

       5        nut?

       6             MS. SHEPPARD:  The reception normally costs

       7        us $805.  They've kept it that price for a

       8        couple of years now, and they agreed that that

       9        would be, you know, consistent this time.

      10             They're very good about not going for,

      11        like, price per head, which would be a lot more

      12        than that if you took it that way, but I can

      13        reduce the amount of people that we invite to

      14        it.

      15             I mean, we usually extend our invitation to

      16        City Council members and such, and I can limit

      17        it to just recipients and you guys, which would

      18        pull back a little bit, and I can limit the

      19        amount of people that can come to the reception

      20        from the recipients if we -- if we need to.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is it the -- the food,

      22        right?

      23             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yes.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Because you've got to buy

      25        your own drink, right?
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       1             MS. SHEPPARD:  Right.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  So we're down to --

       3             MS. SHEPPARD:  It's basically the service

       4        and the food setup and then the location, which

       5        they -- they don't charge us for the space, for

       6        the rental fee.  They waive that.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  So the issue is Cafe Nola

       8        food.  Is there any other way to do food besides

       9        Cafe Nola or could you have it without --

      10             MS. SHEPPARD:  Well, that's -- when I've

      11        looked into that previously, I looked at getting

      12        a room that's, you know, at the library.  You

      13        know, there's a number of locations outside of

      14        the actual auditorium space where we have the

      15        ceremony, and it was my understanding that you

      16        had to go through certain caterers, and once you

      17        looked into the cost of that and different

      18        permits that were involved, Cafe Nola, being on

      19        site, it ended up being less money to go there.

      20        That's why we've done it there a number of

      21        years.  It actually ended up being more

      22        expensive when you tried to do it at the

      23        library, even though you were trying to do it on

      24        a smaller scale and cut some corners, so --

      25             But I am going to look into that again.  If
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       1        they will let, you know, somebody do it other

       2        than an actual caterer -- like the Historical

       3        Society has no problem just doing the event

       4        themselves, but I think they have some rules

       5        against that, so I will --

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  How about --

       7             MS. SHEPPARD:  -- I will research that.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  How about strictly drinks

       9        and no food?

      10             MS. SHEPPARD:  We --

      11             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm trying to get it down to

      13        a no-cost item.

      14             MS. SHEPPARD:  Well, the --

      15             MR. CASE:  Let's just try to find another

      16        sponsor.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I mean, because you're

      18        talking -- if you've got two or three at 250

      19        each, you --

      20             MR. CASE:  You know, we're almost there.

      21             MS. SHEPPARD:  We're not nearly almost

      22        there.  I mean, we're like, you know, a fifth

      23        there, I guess, so --

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But your shortage is

      25        $800?
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       1             MS. SHEPPARD:  The amount is $805, and I

       2        will work with the Historical Society to see how

       3        much, total, that they can contribute, but

       4        they're my only definite to doing that at this

       5        point.  So if anybody knows of anybody or wants

       6        to be a sponsor, please let me know as soon as

       7        possible.

       8             The other aspect of our awards -- it's my

       9        understanding that Mitch is going to be phasing

      10        off of the commission perhaps before the awards,

      11        and I just want to make sure that -- I mean, I

      12        always have room for -- you know, there's

      13        usually a speaker that ends up having to go

      14        twice.  I'd love for him to be a part of the

      15        awards, since he's been with us the whole year,

      16        he'd like to be part of the committee, and -- if

      17        y'all are cool with that, then we'll keep that a

      18        go.

      19             MR. WEISS:  You can vote me out if you

      20        want.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Can we ask for Mitch to

      22        leave the room?

      23             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      24             MR. WEISS:  -- (inaudible) who makes the

      25        motion, right?
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm not sure we need to make

       2        a motion for this --

       3             MS. SHEPPARD:  No.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  As chairman, I'll recommend

       5        that we include Mitch as one of the presenters.

       6             MR. MOORE:  And the new guy who's not here

       7        gets to do three of them.

       8             MS. SHEPPARD:  I'm sure that they will

       9        probably participate as well.  That's not out of

      10        the ordinary.  We have had ex-commissioners come

      11        back for certain presentations, so I just wanted

      12        to make sure y'all were aware of that.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  We're fine with that.

      14             MS. SHEPPARD:  I think that's all I have on

      15        the -- the nomination committee is meeting on

      16        the 2nd.  It's either noon or the 3rd.

      17             And there are no extensions for the

      18        nominations being submitted.  The due date for

      19        that is April 1st.  And if you need one, just

      20        call me or e-mail me and I can send one to you.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Very good.

      22        Thank you.

      23             Let's go ahead and -- we've got two more

      24        items in the certificates of appropriateness,

      25        work in violation, and we'll hear the first one,
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       1        COA-10-105, 238 West 11th Street.

       2             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, members of the

       3        commission, this item -- this particular

       4        residence came before you before under an

       5        opinion of appropriateness several months ago.

       6        There was quite a bit of work that was done

       7        beyond the scope of the approved COA, and the

       8        applicant was trying to get some sort of

       9        reaction from the commission.  It's the

      10        (inaudible) same thing he had planned, so he's

      11        back before you.

      12             The only COA that we have active on this

      13        particular project is a COA that was issued in

      14        2006 for a very limited siding replacement.

      15             Since that time, the work has expanded to

      16        include total siding and wood shingle

      17        replacement, total window replacement, closing

      18        the front porch -- the upper -- well, let me

      19        restate that.

      20             The upper porch was already enclosed, but

      21        it's been modified how it was -- and then --

      22        let's see if there's anything else on that.

      23             And then, of course, the other thing too is

      24        there was -- some alterations are enclosing some

      25        of the windows on the side elevations and,
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       1        again, the modifications of the upper enclosed

       2        porch as well.

       3             So the scope of work that you're reviewing

       4        tonight includes the -- as I mentioned, the

       5        alterations of the window and doors -- openings,

       6        including a modification of the original opening

       7        on the enclosed upper porch, installation of new

       8        vinyl, one-over-one sash windows manufactured by

       9        Monarch Windows and Doors, installation of two

      10        matching salvage doors on the first story of the

      11        front elevation.  Replacement doors are wooden

      12        panel style lights, and there's a photograph of

      13        these doors as part of this packet.

      14             A total replacement of the siding on the

      15        first story and selective replacement of wood

      16        shingles on the second.  The replacement siding

      17        is a wood horizontal siding.

      18             The lower front porch was also enclosed and

      19        it has been reopened, and that's something that

      20        we would approve administratively since

      21        basically there was no modifications to any of

      22        the original design elements that define that

      23        front porch.

      24             Our recommendation -- again, I'll show you

      25        some pictures in a minute that will sort of
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       1        highlight some of these things.

       2             Our recommendation for this scope of work

       3        includes -- on the window replacement, we

       4        recommend approval with condition, and -- or

       5        conditions, that -- number one, that the

       6        replacement be a sash-style window with

       7        nine-over-one lights with raised exterior

       8        muntins; and that the new windows be recessed

       9        within the opening; and that all trim, including

      10        seals, side boards, headers, crown molding be

      11        replicated.

      12             The second request for the new front doors,

      13        we recommend approval with conditions.  Again,

      14        that the doors in the photographs be utilized

      15        and that the doors -- openings be trimmed in a

      16        traditional fashion, if not already so; and any

      17        existing -- or trim remaining, that it be

      18        preserved or replicated as necessary.

      19             The total replacement of the horizontal

      20        wood siding on the first story and the selective

      21        replacement of the shingles on the second story

      22        were -- we recommend approval of that with no

      23        conditions.

      24             Modifications to the window and door

      25        openings, approve with conditions.  The first
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       1        condition is that the original openings on the

       2        enclosed porch -- and I'll show you

       3        photographically what we're talking about -- be

       4        reestablished on the front and -- and both

       5        sides, and filled entirely with a band of sash

       6        or casement windows to recreate the sense of

       7        transparency indicative of porches; at least two

       8        window openings be reestablished on the first

       9        story of the left or east elevation; and then,

      10        of course, that final construction plans be

      11        reviewed by the Planning and Development

      12        Department before starting the permitting

      13        process.

      14             Now, this is the photograph under its

      15        current situation (indicating).  And, again, you

      16        can see where the siding is gone.  This is

      17        probably the west elevation.  The house faces

      18        north.  Again, you can see where some of the

      19        windows were enclosed.

      20             The applicant provided a basic footprint

      21        identifying the windows that were enclosed and

      22        the windows that remain.

      23             This is the rear (indicating).  We have no

      24        real issues with what's proposed for the rear.

      25        It's not visible, and so we're not really seeing
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       1        that as an issue.

       2             This photograph (indicating), I think, was

       3        made not recently, but a while back.  And,

       4        again, you can see where the siding was

       5        replaced.

       6             This is the porch (indicating) -- the lower

       7        front porch that was opened back up.

       8             What I am understanding is this was

       9        originally built as a duplex, but it has been --

      10        over the years it was converted into a

      11        multifamily use, so there was a lot of

      12        alterations, modifications to the interior,

      13        enclosing of the porch to create living space,

      14        as well as even the creation of different

      15        entryways to -- into these various units.

      16             This is what I'm talking about, about the

      17        front porch (indicating).  This appears to be

      18        the original opening, historically.  You can see

      19        a seal here.  And this, again, was a divider

      20        between these two openings.  There were also

      21        openings on each side.

      22             This is the west elevation (indicating).

      23        Again, you can see where the siding is gone.

      24        This door has been also enclosed.  But, again,

      25        it's a secondary door that was not original to
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       1        the building, so we're okay with that.

       2             Again, this is, if I'm not mistaken, the

       3        rear elevation (indicating).  And you can see

       4        here in this photograph the nine-over-one lights

       5        that were original to the building.

       6             I'm not sure, I think this is the upper

       7        porch (indicating), again, showing the siding

       8        that was part of the original open porch.

       9             So that's sort of a short review of the

      10        application, the scope of work, and our

      11        recommendation on the scope of work.  And the

      12        applicant, as well as a representative, are here

      13        to speak on this matter as well.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you, Joel.

      15             Any questions of the staff report?

      16             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and open the

      18        public hearing.

      19             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      20             THE REPORTER:  Name and address, please.

      21             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  My name is Mike

      22        Acampora.  I am the limited liability partner

      23        for MRM Investments, LLC, and I am the owner of

      24        238 West 11th Street.

      25             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right
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       1        hand for me, please.

       2             MR. ACAMPORA:  (Complies.)

       3             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       4        testimony you're about to give will be the

       5        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

       6        truth?

       7             MR. ACAMPORA:  I do.

       8             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Let me first ask you, do you

      10        agree with the staff recommendations and

      11        conditions?

      12             MR. ACAMPORA:  I do, with one -- with just

      13        one or two exceptions at this point.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      15             MR. ACAMPORA:  First of all, I'd like to

      16        thank Joel and the HPC for their patience in

      17        going through this process.  It's been a long

      18        and arduous process, very expensive to me

      19        personally, with absolutely no potential profit

      20        ever in sight on the restoration of this

      21        building.

      22             My family and I and my mother have been

      23        restoring houses in Springfield since 1993.  I'm

      24        well known in the neighborhood and typically we

      25        do an A-plus job.  From the beginning, this
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       1        house has turned -- has been a nightmare for

       2        both me personally and for some of the

       3        commission members.  We've used a lot of time

       4        and effort, and I appreciate the patience.

       5             Just the backdrop:  It was a fourplex that

       6        I purchased from a 92-year-old man.  It was full

       7        of crack dealers, and we evicted everybody, and

       8        we started to do -- at the time, in 2000 -- 1999

       9        to 2000, we had some minor code violations.  And

      10        then in 2006 -- or 2005, we had some more code

      11        violations.  So the thought process was to hire

      12        a subcontractor to go in and begin the exterior

      13        restoration of the building.

      14             To make a long story short, that process

      15        kind of got away from me while I was out of

      16        town.  The building itself was termite -- so

      17        termite damaged that all the major components of

      18        the structure were paper.  I've never seen

      19        termite eat wood to paper, where it was actually

      20        paper.

      21             So what started out as just a simple --

      22        trying to appease code, turned into a major

      23        process that is ongoing to this day.  And, you

      24        know, Mr. Meeks -- Jack Meeks is my CPA, but we

      25        currently have $125,000 invested in this
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       1        building, and I am subject to fines and liens

       2        from the City.  I've also had to pay $1,500 for

       3        the removal of the windows.  And it has just

       4        been -- well, I had brown hair a year ago.  And,

       5        as you can see, my hair is totally gray now, so

       6        that's the type of situation we're in.

       7             So the -- my request is -- given the amount

       8        of audited funds that I've put into this and the

       9        amount of personal agitation that I've gone

      10        through with it, the fact that, as a result of

      11        this building and -- and, you know, we are now

      12        here, I'd just like you to take that into

      13        consideration as we move forward and try to come

      14        to an economically-feasible solution to a

      15        building that -- if you ever saw where it was

      16        located, is really not visible from any street.

      17        It's right next to a three-story commercial

      18        building.  Across the street is a 1970s

      19        three-unit hotel building, and it really is

      20        not -- I would not say that it is a structure

      21        that is going to stand out or going to

      22        contribute to any -- to any of the things that

      23        are going on in the block.  And I have pictures

      24        of those, but that's not the issue here.

      25             Secondly, I'd just like to -- while I'm up
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       1        here and have a minute, I'd just like to say

       2        that, you know, as far as the economic hardship

       3        is concerned here, according to the Times-Union

       4        on February 21st, the 32206 ZIP code has

       5        experienced a 53.2 percent decline in sales

       6        volume from 2008 to 2009 and a $72,000 median

       7        sales price in the fourth quarter of 2009.

       8             Loans are -- you know, depressed real

       9        estate values in the historic district are a

      10        major concern to all of us, and I know Lisa

      11        could probably account for -- you know, could

      12        make some statements and -- it's not just

      13        Springfield; it's all of Jacksonville.

      14             Right now foreclosures and short sales are

      15        the predominant real estate transactions taking

      16        place in the fourth quarter, but things are

      17        starting to pick up a little bit in the first

      18        quarter, I understand.  However, credit

      19        conditions are extremely tight, almost

      20        nonexistent for buying and rehabing historic

      21        homes.  And the reason I bring this up is this

      22        house has been on -- this house has been on the

      23        market for $25,000 for a year and with no

      24        takers.

      25             So the bottom line is new investors are
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       1        focused on distressed sales, and what's

       2        happening is well-meaning residents and

       3        investors with reputable histories of

       4        rehabilitation are experiencing the tightest

       5        credit conditions in the weakest real estate

       6        market in generations.

       7             So with that as a backdrop, I just -- I

       8        implore the board to be somewhat understanding

       9        as we try to move forward and come to some

      10        conclusion.

      11             Thank you.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Did you want to go

      13        through the condition, the one you're

      14        protesting?

      15             MR. ACAMPORA:  The one condition is -- I

      16        would like to request that instead of

      17        nine-over-ones -- due to the fact that the house

      18        is not a bungalow or it does not have any

      19        bungalow characteristics to it and the amount of

      20        expense I've -- I've put already into

      21        maintaining the historic character of the

      22        exterior, that the board be amenable to

      23        one-over-ones.

      24             Once again, as I can say, dollars are

      25        extremely limited; budget is -- is a great
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       1        concern in this matter; return on investment is

       2        nonexistent; and I would -- you know, I would

       3        greatly appreciate any consideration within

       4        keeping within the guidelines for one-over-one

       5        window replacements where possible.

       6             The only other thing I would say that I

       7        have is that the -- the safety of the future

       8        occupants of this building was one of the

       9        matters we put in, plus the fact that when you

      10        look out either side of the doors or the

      11        windows, the one side is a -- like I said, a

      12        three-story building that's about ten feet away

      13        from the building with students in it all day

      14        long and at night there's dance -- it's a

      15        commercial building, so there really isn't any

      16        benefit to having a view.

      17             To look at that building -- and I have

      18        pictures on the left side.  That is a -- the

      19        building next to it is a -- it's almost a code

      20        violation of various aluminum buildings and

      21        windows and things of that nature, so the reason

      22        that we -- we somewhat reduced the amount of

      23        windows was that some of it was added later on

      24        and -- and most of it was not needed in the

      25        redesign of the building to single-family use at
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       1        that point, which was also the reason why we --

       2        the porch was originally enclosed.

       3             The porch was going to be a master bedroom,

       4        where the two windows are facing the street.

       5        There are numerous buildings in Springfield that

       6        have the same enclosure and same facade, but

       7        that was done so that we could fit a master -- a

       8        king-size bed against the wall with the two

       9        windows surrounding it.

      10             So I'd just like you to take that into

      11        consideration as we move forward here and

      12        hopefully come to some type of reasonable and

      13        timely solution to this that's been going on now

      14        for four years.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you very much.

      16             MR. ACAMPORA:  You're welcome.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anyone else here to speak on

      18        this matter?

      19             (Ms. Boydston approaches the podium.)

      20             MS. BOYDSTON:  Brenda Boydston with SPAR,

      21        and representing the Design Review.

      22             Can we have a review of what the conditions

      23        are briefly?  Because I kind of want to make

      24        sure --

      25             MR. McEACHIN:  Sure.
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       1             MS. BOYDSTON:  I know what the Design

       2        Review Committee came up with, and I'm -- I've

       3        talked with Mr. Acampora --

       4             MR. McEACHIN:  Window replacements, we're

       5        conditioning that it be nine-over-one windows,

       6        exterior muntins, and our traditional window

       7        criteria or conditions of -- recessed and so

       8        forth.  The front doors we're okay with.  He's

       9        going to do salvage doors.

      10             MS. BOYDSTON:  Right.  I guess about the

      11        porch upstairs, enclosing the porch.  I've read

      12        it.  I just want to make sure we're --

      13             MR. McEACHIN:  Basically, what this is --

      14        we're conditioning that the original openings on

      15        the enclosed upper porch be reestablished on the

      16        front and on the sides and filled entirely with

      17        bands of either sash or casement windows to

      18        recreate the sense of transparency, which are

      19        indicative of porches.

      20             MS. BOYDSTON:  And the side is what I was a

      21        little confused about, with -- Mike might have

      22        to come back up.  Is that possible to bring him

      23        back up?

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Uh-huh.

      25             MS. BOYDSTON:  Because that -- the side
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       1        issues -- you're talking on both the east and

       2        west side of the house that --

       3             MR. McEACHIN:  Uh-huh.

       4             MS. BOYDSTON:  -- you want the windows on

       5        the second story, not the first story?

       6             MR. McEACHIN:  The first story is already

       7        being reopened, which is fine.  We're okay with

       8        that.

       9             I didn't -- you saw a photograph going

      10        around, I believe, before the porch was changed

      11        on the upstairs, and you will see how the --

      12        sort of the -- the elements that are separating

      13        these two windows actually line -- on both sides

      14        line up with the masonry columns on the first

      15        floor giving -- indicative of some symmetry to

      16        this -- to these -- to this double front porch.

      17             MS. BOYDSTON:  Joel, I'm sorry, are you

      18        talking about the front?

      19             MR. McEACHIN:  Uh-huh.

      20             MS. BOYDSTON:  Okay.  Because that's where

      21        I'm getting a little lost here on -- because I

      22        know what our -- I'll tell you what the

      23        recommendation of the Design Review is, though I

      24        know that -- the Design Review Committee is very

      25        supportive of this applicant trying to resolve
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       1        this project and knows he is totally

       2        well-intentioned and he's -- his history is a

       3        positive one with finishing houses, great

       4        quality.

       5             But the Design Review Committee supports

       6        the one-over-one replacement windows and the

       7        upstairs porch staying closed in.  And we do

       8        know that the issue of the windows, the

       9        transparency, we support that, totally support

      10        it, but, again, want to defer to the -- to the

      11        commission for the final judgment considering

      12        Mr. Acampora's, you know, hardship with --

      13        because that's not an accurate picture anymore.

      14        It doesn't look like that at all.  The front

      15        does not look like that --

      16             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      17             MS. BOYDSTON:  Right, and that's what I was

      18        going to say.  If you look at the picture as it

      19        is, I don't know if we can ask him to go back

      20        and try to get it to that point --

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's what we are asking

      22        him to do basically.

      23             MS. BOYDSTON:  I know.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Basically --

      25             MS. BOYDSTON:  Yes.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Were you going to argue

       2        on his behalf for the sides not being open?

       3             MS. BOYDSTON:  Correct.  That's what I

       4        was --

       5             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- but the front opening

       7        up again?

       8             The sides -- the porch has three sides that

       9        are open, left and right and the front facing --

      10             MS. BOYDSTON:  Right.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So I thought you were

      12        leaning toward the apartment building not

      13        being --

      14             MS. BOYDSTON:  Correct.

      15             The side -- the side issue we're -- I'm --

      16        we're not going to rule -- or give an opinion

      17        on.  It was -- it was really that -- we'll defer

      18        to the council on that.  It's the front being

      19        restored back to that window style.  That's not

      20        what we're -- we'll -- we think that that would

      21        be a hardship on him.  But, again, we support

      22        the one-over-one windows throughout.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you very much.

      24             MR. McEACHIN:  Excuse me.  What you see now

      25        is -- the pictures that was passed around, where
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       1        you see the two upper windows, they're basically

       2        just two horizontal windows.  And that's

       3        preexisting -- current rather.  We prefer that

       4        they go back to the sense of these openings, but

       5        then have them filled with some sort of

       6        transparency.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       8             Go ahead, Sam.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'm just going to -- can

      10        I make a comment now or do you have to close --

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  No.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, reading this

      13        condition about glazing in the porch, it does

      14        sound expensive to me, and particularly because

      15        I'm not sure a sash window is appropriate.  A

      16        casement, I think, would be more appropriate.

      17        So I would just suggest to the applicant,

      18        potentially, the least expensive solution might

      19        be just to restore it as a porch, just open it

      20        up as a porch, and you would probably end up

      21        saving money, certainly on the window package.

      22             MR. ACAMPORA:  I --

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And then I'd be a lot

      24        more inclined to think about one over one

      25        because I'm just worried about seeing a bunch of

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           121

       1        one-over-one windows, so --

       2             MR. ACAMPORA:  Um --

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I mean, we might be able

       4        to then make a case for keeping the sides

       5        screened somehow with something so it's not --

       6        if you have issues with the neighbors, but it

       7        seems like it would be a lot less expensive than

       8        trying to glass in that entire porch.

       9             MR. ACAMPORA:  You're saying, since it was

      10        removed as a -- you know, the -- this picture,

      11        just go and cut out the original openings and

      12        leave the -- the sill fill in and -- and the

      13        side openings too and maybe put it in with some

      14        screening or something of that nature?

      15             MR. McEACHIN:  Sure.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Uh-huh, absolutely.

      17             MR. McEACHIN:  That would be great.

      18             MR. ACAMPORA:  I have no problems with

      19        that.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think it will be a

      21        better solution.

      22             MR. ACAMPORA:  My only -- the only reason

      23        why I didn't do that was obviously because it

      24        was a master bedroom and the expense that we put

      25        in the -- you know, to design it.  I mean, I
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       1        have a picture here of what it looks like now.

       2             We tried to keep it in the element of the

       3        existing -- the finished product was so much

       4        prettier than the original product, which is

       5        here (indicating), that I didn't think it was

       6        that -- wasn't detracting too much from what the

       7        original house looked like before I started,

       8        but --

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, looking at this

      10        photograph, I can understand where you would

      11        have privacy concerns with the porch to this

      12        neighboring building, and I would suggest that

      13        staff work with you in some way to -- maybe

      14        that's, you know, a smaller opening or maybe

      15        it's not even there and it's open on the other

      16        two sides, but I -- I think it would be much

      17        better if you can take it back as a porch.

      18             Does somebody else want to --

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Obviously, his problem is

      20        he'd like to make a room out of it, right?

      21             MR. ACAMPORA:  Well, it was originally

      22        designed as a master bedroom, yes, for a family.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Do you have that plan

      24        anywhere?

      25             MR. ACAMPORA:  I --
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       1             MR. McEACHIN:  When you say "originally,"

       2        you mean --

       3             MR. ACAMPORA:  I'm sorry, the redesign of

       4        the -- the reuse of the buildings was --

       5             MR. McEACHIN:  And over time they made it

       6        into a multi- -- or take it to a quadriplex.

       7        That's --

       8             MR. ACAMPORA:  Right.

       9             MR. CASE:  Once you open up the first floor

      10        porch and restore that and the upstairs, the way

      11        it is right now makes a lot of sense.  And we're

      12        trying to make judgment on something that is an

      13        intermediate step that is neither here or there

      14        and --

      15             MR. ACAMPORA:  Well, my concern -- I'm

      16        sorry.

      17             MR. CASE:  As long as that -- I think

      18        what's important is that the lines of the

      19        structure, even implied, be a -- be maintained,

      20        so I would agree with staff that the width of

      21        those openings, at least on the front, should be

      22        the same.

      23             Now, whether they're filled in with screen

      24        and/or one-over-one windows, to me, I don't have

      25        a strong feeling one way or the other, but I --
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       1        the only strong feeling I have is to maintain

       2        the width because that's what makes sense when

       3        you look at the front of that building structure

       4        if -- with the structure on the left.

       5             MR. McEACHIN:  That lines up with what's

       6        below it.

       7             MR. CASE:  Yeah, you have columns on the

       8        corners and one in the middle, and those lines

       9        are implied.  So I would be willing to support

      10        closing in the two sides, if need be,

      11        maintaining the width of the original openings

      12        in the front and replacing them with

      13        one-over-ones and mulled together or something

      14        like that.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll just back up.

      16             And if he screens it, then he can -- Joel,

      17        can he go back to just two windows, then, behind

      18        that screening?  You're not going to be looking

      19        for six windows at that point, right, if he --

      20        if he did screen in the porch, he would just

      21        need the two windows on the front, similar to

      22        what he has framed out now?

      23             MR. McEACHIN:  Say that again.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  If he left the -- if he

      25        left those -- or he restores those openings to
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       1        the --

       2             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- (inaudible) presented,

       4        then the wall behind the porch -- you're not

       5        concerned -- you know, he could just put in two

       6        windows back there at that point, right?

       7             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.  And it may be that

       8        they're -- the framing system for those windows

       9        may be still there.  I don't know.  I know that

      10        the original shingles was evident when they

      11        opened that porch back up.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  (Inaudible.)

      13             MR. ACAMPORA:  I wouldn't -- I would

      14        consider, for economic purposes, opening the

      15        porch like that and putting a screen in, which

      16        would be -- you know, if we're opening up the

      17        porch and it's going to be a porch, I have no

      18        problem putting a screen in as per your

      19        recommendation.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Uh-huh.

      21             MR. ACAMPORA:  I would prefer to keep the

      22        sides closed for the privacy purpose.  I mean,

      23        people looking in all day long into your porch

      24        is not going to help the eventual buyer of the

      25        house at some point, but my preference would be
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       1        to screen it rather than put windows in because

       2        then if it's going to be a porch, I would make

       3        it back into a porch, and that would be

       4        consistent with the original use of the

       5        building, I think, at this point.

       6             MS. SIMON:  Does it have to be screened or

       7        can he just leave it open?

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  It could be open, I guess.

       9             MS. SIMON:  I don't have a problem with it

      10        screened.

      11             MR. CASE:  It's his option.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think once you restore

      13        the openings, you're --

      14             MS. SIMON:  A lot of people -- you may have

      15        seen, they correct those sides because -- we all

      16        have houses where people are looking into the

      17        porches, so a lot of people are putting curtains

      18        up.  I mean, that's even less expense than

      19        filling it in and, you know, preparing for the

      20        future instead of what's there now.

      21             MR. CASE:  Well, it could be a series of

      22        louvered shutters too so that you get air

      23        flowing through there, but you still maintain

      24        your privacy.

      25             MR. ACAMPORA:  Could we go back to the
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       1        first picture?

       2             I just wanted to clear up -- just to let

       3        the board know that -- no, the original one.

       4             That one (indicating).  As you can see from

       5        the side, that's the -- that window that's there

       6        originally is past the porch opening.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's on what is the

       8        porch?

       9             MR. ACAMPORA:  Yeah, the porch is closed up

      10        on the sides already and reshingled in a

      11        beautiful way with cedar siding.  So for me to

      12        have to open up the sides -- that's why I was

      13        requesting if I could leave the sides, because

      14        there is a window placement on the sides, but

      15        it's further back off the -- off the framing of

      16        the porch.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I could live with a

      18        compromise like that.  That would save you from

      19        doing that demolition work and it would give us

      20        back a porch on the front.

      21             MR. ACAMPORA:  Yes, and -- and that was

      22        done with -- I mean, the -- as you look at it,

      23        we did it in a way that was historically

      24        compatible with the way the shingle was put back

      25        up, the way the original building -- that blue
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       1        is the only -- is the original shingle that's

       2        been left.  The rest was all done --

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Very good.  Thank you.

       4             MR. ACAMPORA:  Thank you.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody else here to speak?

       6             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       7             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Robert Maurer, 1636 North

       8        Laura Street, here in Jacksonville.

       9             I'm the architect, assisting the owner.

      10             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      11        hand for me, please.

      12             MR. MAURER:  (Complies.)

      13             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      14        testimony you're about to give will be the

      15        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      16        truth?

      17             MR. MAURER:  Yes.

      18             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      19             MR. MAURER:  Mike Acampora hired me to

      20        assist him with this design of this project, and

      21        I come [sic] upon it when it was in a state

      22        where all the windows were gone.  And a lot of

      23        this is the way you see it.

      24             Unfortunately, there are not photographs of

      25        the true current state of this project, which
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       1        I'm just going to go ahead and give this --

       2        and -- take a look at it.  It's in your book,

       3        but the documentation -- they're so blackened

       4        out, you really don't notice the detail that's

       5        involved with it nor do you have all the actual

       6        facts of the present condition of the house.

       7             Mike's -- my responsibility in here was to

       8        try to bring this into some kind of character,

       9        style of Springfield, historically, and be in

      10        the spirit of what it was.

      11             I know Mike, I could see he was trying to

      12        do the right thing, but I was going to try to

      13        bring closure to it.  And what I did was go

      14        through and research the neighborhood of

      15        Springfield and try to photograph existing

      16        two-story frame vernacular structures that

      17        had -- you know, that were already finished

      18        off.  And those projects that were -- when the

      19        second floor overhangs the first floor porch and

      20        became habitable space were treated very

      21        different than those that have porches up

      22        above.

      23             Now, those that have porches, yes, they did

      24        enclose them in glass and were respective as to

      25        what they were, and I -- and that was good.  I
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       1        thought that was absolutely the right approach,

       2        but in a habitable space where they were

       3        absorbing that space into, as part of an

       4        air-conditioned space, it is treated

       5        differently.  And what they did is they actually

       6        continued the upper siding all the way around

       7        the front as a very big mass and then they

       8        punched it with a couple of windows that were

       9        spaced, really, probably for headboards and

      10        positioning of furniture.

      11             That was the approach that was taken on

      12        this house, was to try to do that so it was a --

      13        in character with the neighborhood styles.  And

      14        there are some of the photos that are actually

      15        documented, were actually on that street, very

      16        similar to that.  So that's -- that was the

      17        basic approach.

      18             I'm looking at the -- because the house,

      19        when it first was all chopped up, being a

      20        multiple apartment unit, the 19- -- I think it

      21        was the 1980s Florida archive photo that showed

      22        it when it was last photographed was really

      23        hideous.  And the problem with the initial

      24        design of this house, it really wasn't in

      25        keeping with what you would find historically in
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       1        Springfield where in the columns down below,

       2        supporting the porches are typically two-by-two

       3        large brick columns, and these were eight inches

       4        by two feet, and so it was very thinly done.

       5        And it -- it's kind of like it was ad lib, you

       6        know, they just did what they wanted to do to

       7        try to make it work, and it was actually a poor

       8        design to begin with.

       9             I think what was -- what Mike is trying to

      10        do and what I was suggesting to Mike was to try

      11        to bring it into a much better, good design that

      12        was consistent with -- in the historic character

      13        of that type of project and what you would find

      14        in Springfield.

      15             So the drawings that I have and what you're

      16        looking at is basically what I recommended.

      17             And as far as the windows, it was really

      18        hard to say what was there because there was a

      19        mixture of windows and a lot of them were metal

      20        awning units and some were made -- weren't

      21        nine-over-one, historic, but they were in

      22        incredibly poor shape, which I can understand

      23        why they were torn up because all the sills were

      24        so termite rot -- eaten, and there was so much

      25        rot, it had to come out.  And there was a lot of
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       1        windows that were just cut into it to work with

       2        the multiple units that were within the floors.

       3             Well, since he wanted to bring everything

       4        to a single-family, it kind of repositioned

       5        everything to work with the interior space.  And

       6        so, again, the photographic survey that I did

       7        was to emulate, you know, how that was done, you

       8        know, to -- and to work with what he had there

       9        and be able to make some recommendations on

      10        that.

      11             And that's -- that's where I am with this

      12        project.  So it's really left up to you how you

      13        see fit as to where it needs to go.

      14             MR. CASE:  Let me ask you a question.

      15             What's the thickness of the front porch

      16        wall, do you know?  Is it a two-by-six wall or

      17        is it two-by-four or what?

      18             MR. MAURER:  It's a two-by-six, isn't it?

      19        Or is it --

      20             MR. ACAMPORA:  I can't answer that with a

      21        hundred percent certainty.

      22             MR. MAURER:  I know the -- I know that the

      23        existing framing was -- is probably about four

      24        inches thick because it was built back in the

      25        '20s, and then they refilled the areas to match
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       1        that framing, so they probably had to saw cut

       2        two-by-sixes to match the depth of that framing

       3        and fill that stuff in.

       4             MR. CASE:  Well, I was just -- I was just

       5        wondering if there might be a compromise where

       6        the existing structure -- shingle facade that we

       7        see today, that I see in that picture with the

       8        original openings, could be maintained, but the

       9        infill could be recessed so that the original

      10        porch openings are expressed and that the infill

      11        is put in with the window configuration that

      12        you're looking for with an infill material on

      13        either side to take it to the original width

      14        that might be in a different material or a

      15        different texture.

      16             You follow what I'm trying to say?

      17             MR. MAURER:  Yes, I do.  Yes, I do, and --

      18             MR. CASE:  And so that the original

      19        openings are visually maintained as a rectangle,

      20        new windows are put in the center, but if --

      21        instead of having it flush -- having the new

      22        construction flush on the inside, creating a

      23        recess that represents that opening with the

      24        window centered in that, and that may be --

      25        maybe use a piece of flat, smooth Azek on either
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       1        side of the windows and then case windows out

       2        like all the other windows.  That might be a

       3        compromise that would give him the functional

       4        space he's looking for and yet still maintain

       5        the original visual proportions of the original

       6        porch openings.

       7             You follow what I'm saying?

       8             MR. MAURER:  Yeah, I follow what you're

       9        saying.  And I think it is -- it is a

      10        compromise, and that was considered.  We went to

      11        the next level, which was a more finished look

      12        in which everything was consistent -- which is

      13        in one of the photos that's in there, which he

      14        currently has.  He framed that out and has --

      15        framed the rough end of the openings there,

      16        which are actually in the same position as the

      17        rear windows, so there's some alignment that he

      18        tried to be consistent with.

      19             And that -- that same -- because, again,

      20        that was consistent with the photos that I took

      21        throughout and using examples of the historic

      22        structures that were there in Springfield that

      23        took that approach, so I -- you know, again, I

      24        was just trying to get -- do something that was

      25        in the spirit of the historical Springfield
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       1        architecture, and that -- that's the way it was

       2        approached.

       3             MR. McEACHIN:  Maybe what you're suggesting

       4        basically is that you would maintain the sense

       5        of the -- the design of the opening, but you

       6        wouldn't have the transparency, though, would

       7        you?

       8             MR. CASE:  No.  I mean, he put the windows

       9        in whatever configuration he's got now, just

      10        like that whole thing was just pushed in an inch

      11        or two to create that impression.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  But that probably wouldn't

      13        be an economical solution.

      14             MR. CASE:  It may not.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, because he's got to

      16        demolish -- he's still got to --

      17             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah, I sort of like where

      18        we're heading.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I do too.  I mean, I kind

      20        of actually disagree with that because I feel

      21        like it will look like somebody infilled

      22        partially and didn't --

      23             MR. CASE:  It does.  It does.

      24             And I've had to do work on historic houses

      25        where we're closing up garage doors to put
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       1        windows in, but I had to recess it so that you

       2        could tell that that's where the original garage

       3        door was.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'm more inclined to go

       5        in the true porch direction.  And if you have

       6        trouble when you get to the final planning of

       7        the master bedroom, we can certainly leave in

       8        the option to infill it with windows; you know,

       9        retain the original porch openings, whether it's

      10        all windows, all screening.  You know, that

      11        might be a way to -- if you really find you

      12        can't functionally fit the master suite in, but

      13        I think -- I'm -- I feel very strongly that we

      14        ought to open up that --

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Well, maybe we can

      16        give them two options or something.

      17             Okay.  Thank you.

      18             MR. MAURER:  Thank you.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody else here to speak?

      20             (Mr. Acampora approaches the podium.)

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll have to make this

      22        fairly quick, if you don't mind --

      23             MR. ACAMPORA:  I --

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- because we've heard a lot

      25        of options.
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       1             MR. ACAMPORA:  I would just like to say

       2        that I would recommend the basic suggestion of

       3        Angela, that we screen in that front area right

       4        there (indicating), if I could leave the sides

       5        enclosed.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       7             MR. ACAMPORA:  Secondly, if I could -- the

       8        only thing is, on the screening, would it be --

       9        you know, I mean, obviously, we have a lot of

      10        already filled in -- if you look at the picture

      11        of the front, it's already filled in with a lot

      12        of the cedar shake.  I could open that up to any

      13        size that the board would deem appropriate if it

      14        would look better because I'm --

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think staff will be

      16        able to work that out with you.

      17             MR. ACAMPORA:  Okay.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Don't you think, Joel?

      19             MR. McEACHIN:  I think the important thing

      20        is he's trying to get back to that appearance as

      21        much as we can.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Very good.

      23             MR. ACAMPORA:  And last but not least, the

      24        one-over-ones are extremely important.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'm comfortable with it.
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       1             Is everybody else comfortable with --

       2        especially restoring the porch.  That --

       3             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       4             MR. CASE:  I'm okay with that.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.

       6             MR. ACAMPORA:  Thank you.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much.

       8             Okay.  Anybody else want to speak?

       9             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll close the public

      11        hearing, bring it back to the commission,

      12        looking for a motion.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  I move that we

      14        approve COA-10-105 at 238 West 11th Street.

      15             On the first request for a total window

      16        replacement, with staff conditions as listed

      17        except that we'd like to change the

      18        nine-over-one light pattern to a one-over-one

      19        light pattern.

      20             On request number two, as approved with

      21        staff conditions.

      22             Request number three, approve with no

      23        conditions.

      24             Request number four, to approve with

      25        conditions.  And on that request -- this
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       1        concerns the front porch -- we're going to

       2        modify the staff condition to allow for the

       3        sides of the porch to remain enclosed as they

       4        are currently existing; that the front elevation

       5        of the porch will be restored to -- as close to

       6        the original openings as can be determined by

       7        staff.  The infill of those front porch openings

       8        can be completely open; can be enclosed with

       9        screening; or, if the planning requires, they

      10        can be infilled with a suitable replacement

      11        window.

      12             And I believe that's it on those

      13        conditions.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion --

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Joel.

      16             MR. McEACHIN:  The other part of that

      17        alteration is -- the window and door openings,

      18        was the fact that there were modifications,

      19        window and door openings on two sides.

      20             Now, we're okay with it if they add at

      21        least -- I think two on that left elevation

      22        because it's very -- the buildings are very

      23        close to this -- on each side, very close.

      24        They're not that visible -- or as visible,

      25        except towards the front.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  Say that -- now,

       2        are you -- you're not comfortable with the side

       3        remaining enclosed?

       4             MR. McEACHIN:  I'm sorry.  I'm talking

       5        about the -- not the front porch now, but the

       6        side of the building.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Oh.

       8             MR. McEACHIN:  See on the condition here --

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  So you would like

      10        to leave in the -- there's a second part of that

      11        condition, that two of the window openings be

      12        reestablished on the first story; is that what

      13        you're --

      14             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  And include that

      16        additional condition.

      17             And also for the final plans to be

      18        submitted to staff for final review and

      19        approval.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  That is the motion as

      21        stated by Angela.

      22             MR. WEISS:  I'll second.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further discussion or

      24        questions?

      25             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

       2             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

       4        approved COA-10-105.

       5             All right.  The last application, I

       6        believe, is COA-10-133, 1375 South Edgewood

       7        Avenue.

       8             MS. PAULL:  This application is for --

       9        partially for work that has already been

      10        completed and part of it can be addressed

      11        administratively.

      12             The part that's before you that can't be

      13        addressed administratively is the construction

      14        of an 8-foot wood fence along the left side and

      15        rear property lines.

      16             We're recommending approval, however, with

      17        the condition that they reduce the fence in

      18        height to six feet.

      19             It's hard to see from this particular angle

      20        (indicating), this house is prominent, and --

      21        but the fence is located over here, behind the

      22        structure, which sits at an angle on the lot.

      23        It's right back here (indicating).

      24             This is the left side of the structure

      25        (indicating), the other 8-foot section over
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       1        here, which can also be seen here.

       2             The applicant -- the part that's addressed

       3        administratively is the addition of a 4- or

       4        6-foot metal, picket-style fence, right here

       5        (indicating), between the 8-foot section and the

       6        actual corner of the house, which we are going

       7        to address administratively -- or approving

       8        administratively.

       9             However, the district design regulations

      10        and fencing guidelines clearly state that

      11        backyard fences should be no higher than

      12        six feet, and this is no exception.  The only

      13        time that we have approved -- or actually you

      14        have approved 8-foot fences are for separation

      15        of uses.  These are all residential structures

      16        around the area, nothing commercial, nothing

      17        multifamily, with the exception, I believe, of a

      18        garage, which is partially garage, partially

      19        garage apartment.  But other than that, there --

      20        there's no separation of uses on this particular

      21        property.

      22             So we are recommending approval with the

      23        condition that it's reduced in height to six

      24        feet to be in compliance with the district

      25        design regulations and fencing supplement.
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       1             And that's it.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

       3             Any questions of the staff report?

       4             MR. MOORE:  Yeah.

       5             The white thing right in the middle, that's

       6        a building?  That's not a wall?

       7             MS. PAULL:  Here (indicating)?

       8             MR. MOORE:  Yeah.  That's a -- what is

       9        that?

      10             MS. PAULL:  I can't honestly tell you.  I

      11        don't have my glasses, I'm sorry.  The applicant

      12        may be able to clear that up for you.

      13             There is -- I believe that might actually

      14        be the garage.  There's a garage next door, but

      15        this actually looks like the garage that you're

      16        seeing.  And just because it was sunny out, it

      17        looks white in the picture, but the applicant

      18        should be able to clarify that for you.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Samantha, in the report

      20        there's a site plan.  It's listed "proposed."

      21             MS. PAULL:  Yes.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do we understand that the

      23        fence that's been put up is on -- it's on two

      24        sides only?  It doesn't come all the way down

      25        the --
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       1             MS. PAULL:  There is an existing fence --

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  No.  I mean, can you look at

       3        the site plan and tell us?

       4             MS. PAULL:  Right.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  In the --

       6             MS. PAULL:  Okay.  If you're looking at it,

       7        there's -- well, part of it -- there is an

       8        existing fence on part of the property, which is

       9        right here (indicating), and there -- the actual

      10        wood fence goes from right here (indicating),

      11        which is that bottom, kind of right corner of

      12        the property, back -- it goes on to the

      13        neighbor's property, attaches to the garage

      14        right here, and then picks up again on the other

      15        side, which is the top of the site plan, with an

      16        8-foot wood fence section over here.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So they're not proposing

      18        anything on the --

      19             MS. PAULL:  Right here (indicating)?

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  It's hard for us to tell.  I

      21        mean --

      22             MS. PAULL:  That section right here

      23        (indicating), from the corner of the house right

      24        here to the corner of the 8-foot fence is the

      25        metal picket section that's being proposed.
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       1        It's not been installed yet.  It's only the wood

       2        that's been installed.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But there's no fence

       4        proposed on what would be, I guess, the rear

       5        line, or there's an existing neighbor's fence

       6        that --

       7             MS. PAULL:  Well, I mean -- I'm going to

       8        come over there and see what you're talking

       9        about.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      11             MS. PAULL:  This is eight foot right here

      12        (indicating).  This is new.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  That's new?

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's what we're looking

      15        at in the photo?

      16             MS. PAULL:  Yes.

      17             MR. CASE:  Yeah, that's what --

      18             MS. PAULL:  And the fence ties into right

      19        here (indicating).

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But we're not considering

      21        anything on that -- I mean, looks like there's a

      22        fence --

      23             MS. PAULL:  There's a fence that ties into

      24        the neighbor's property.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  So has this all been
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       1        installed?

       2             MS. PAULL:  Yeah.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Eight feet?

       4             MS. PAULL:  Yeah.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  So this is eight feet

       6        (indicating), that's eight feet --

       7             MS. PAULL:  Yeah, and the applicant can

       8        clarify that.  That's my understanding, that

       9        this is all eight feet (indicating), and then

      10        this is the 6-foot section.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But we're not considering

      12        this fence for -- this is not part of the --

      13             MS. PAULL:  I'll have to -- we'll have to

      14        clarify that with the applicant.  I know that

      15        this section is new (indicating), and I thought

      16        this one was new too, but maybe not.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      18             Any other questions?

      19             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and open the

      21        public hearing.

      22             Is the applicant here?

      23             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      24             THE REPORTER:  I need your name and address

      25        first, please.
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       1             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Christopher Moore, 1375

       2        Edgewood Avenue.

       3             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       4        hand for me, please.

       5             MR. C. MOORE:  (Complies.)

       6             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       7        testimony you're about to give will be the

       8        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

       9        truth?

      10             MR. C. MOORE:  Yes.

      11             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      12             MR. C. MOORE:  Thank you.

      13             Good evening.

      14             Basically, what we would -- what we would

      15        like to have approved is the 8-foot fence that's

      16        already there.  There was an existing fence that

      17        was there.  We took that fence down and put up a

      18        new fence, and -- and it's not complete.

      19             We did remove a lot of the foresty-type

      20        stuff back there, a lot of soil, and so we feel

      21        that the soil to be replaced -- to be placed

      22        along the fence, which will keep the fence

      23        between six and seven feet.

      24             The neighbors provided a written desire to

      25        have the fence remain as is, and we will provide
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       1        landscaping and privacy hedges across the front

       2        evaluation to hide -- elevation, I'm sorry, to

       3        hide the fencing from the right-of-way.

       4             The iron -- there would be an iron fencing

       5        across the front elevation to be behind

       6        landscaping, except at the gate access, and

       7        we're going to stain the fence to blend with the

       8        natural surroundings.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So the neighbor along the

      10        driveway side is the one that's written the

      11        letter in this photograph?

      12             MR. C. MOORE:  I don't -- what do you

      13        mean?

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You said one of the

      15        neighbors gave you --

      16             MR. C. MOORE:  Both neighbors did, the

      17        neighbor behind us and the neighbor beside us.

      18             And then I have many photos of houses in

      19        the historical area with 8-foot fences.

      20             And, actually, the fence -- this is our

      21        house here (indicating), and this is what you're

      22        seeing here.  This is an 8-foot fence here.  And

      23        then, of course, we're here.  And then all these

      24        houses have 8-foot fences.

      25             So what I'm asking is -- the fence on -- is
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       1        on the side and is in the back of the house and

       2        it should be covered with the front 6-foot

       3        fence.  And actually you can't even see the

       4        fence that's in the back of the house.

       5             And I am a member of RAP and understand the

       6        importance of the historical preservation area.

       7        I am requesting to keep the side and the back

       8        fence.  It is a board-on-board fence and it

       9        would be costly to, you know, take it down.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can you clarify, if you

      11        don't mind walking over here --

      12             MR. C. MOORE:  Yes.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is this -- we're seeing a

      14        fence in the plan on your survey.  Does this one

      15        exist right now (indicating)?

      16             MR. C. MOORE:  Yes.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  This one along the -- I

      18        guess it's the northeast property line.  That

      19        one exists.  And are you proposing to replace

      20        that or --

      21             MR. C. MOORE:  No.  This has been replaced

      22        (indicating), and this is --

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  So these are both 8-foot

      24        fences?

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  They're both new 8-foot
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       1        fences?

       2             MR. C. MOORE:  Yes.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Here and here

       4        (indicating)?

       5             MR. C. MOORE:  Yes.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Do you know, was that

       7        one --

       8             MR. C. MOORE:  There was a fence there

       9        also.

      10             And, like I say --

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  You have to go to the

      12        microphone.

      13             MR. C. MOORE:  Like I say, you really can't

      14        see -- actually, look at this (indicating).

      15        Maybe this will kind of help clarify.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You should just pass it

      17        down.

      18             MR. C. MOORE:  Okay.  You really can't see

      19        the fence that's at the back.  Basically, you

      20        see this part (indicating) from the front of the

      21        house.  You don't see the back fence at all.

      22             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, the back

      23        fence is behind the gate, correct, that's right

      24        over here (indicating)?

      25             MR. C. MOORE:  Yes.  There's two brick
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       1        columns and an iron gate, and then it's behind

       2        that, and it divides our house from the

       3        neighbor's house.  And, actually, if you notice,

       4        on the right, that would be the apartment that's

       5        right directly behind us, if you will.

       6             MS. PAULL:  (Indicating.)

       7             MR. C. MOORE:  Yes.  A little bit over,

       8        that's the apartment.

       9             So the fence just goes behind the property

      10        line -- or on the property line, between the two

      11        houses.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So in this photograph

      13        that 8-foot fence along this line (indicating)

      14        is existing already?

      15             MR. CASE:  No.  That's the neighbor's.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, that's --

      17             MR. C. MOORE:  It's existing, though, yes.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So we really can't see it

      19        is what I was trying to get at.

      20             MR. C. MOORE:  Right.  You can't see it,

      21        no.

      22             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, it was

      23        replaced with all of this work, correct?

      24             MR. C. MOORE:  Yes.

      25             MS. PAULL:  Okay.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Because it's obvious the

       2        one on the driveway is very visible --

       3             MR. C. MOORE:  Is very visible.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- but the one on the --

       5        I call it the back, we really aren't able to see

       6        it, it seems like.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Just a clarification.

       8             I think they're all existing because they

       9        were replaced.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I know.  She said the one

      11        on the survey is called out as new, and that's

      12        why it -- you know.  Okay.

      13             MR. C. MOORE:  So, of course, you know, the

      14        goal, obviously, is to put the aluminum/iron

      15        gates up with shrubs up and then you're not

      16        going to be able to see the fence in the back

      17        and the side.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Did this neighbor to the

      19        left in that photograph, are they -- I mean, I'm

      20        looking -- an 8-foot fence is a tough one for us

      21        to approve.  Now, that is their sunroom sitting

      22        right there and maybe they find that desirable

      23        for privacy --

      24             MR. C. MOORE:  Right.

      25             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, the two
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       1        letters that we got that are in the file are

       2        from 1365, which is this structure right here

       3        (indicating), and 3461 Fitch, which is the house

       4        that would be over here (indicating), correct?

       5             MR. C. MOORE:  Yes, ma'am.

       6             And so they do have a fence over here also

       7        (indicating), so -- I mean, they weren't opposed

       8        to it.  They have an 8-foot fence on the other

       9        side of their house that provides . . .

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you very much.

      11             MR. C. MOORE:  Thank you.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody else here to speak?

      13             (Ms. Maddox approaches the podium.)

      14             MS. MADDOX:  Hi.

      15             The RAP Design review Committee agrees with

      16        all of the staff's recommendations and

      17        conditions.

      18             The fence's visibility isn't really an

      19        issue for us.  The issue is that -- according to

      20        our district guidelines, that fencing shall be

      21        no more than six feet on side and rear

      22        elevations.  So if this is a new construction

      23        fence, it needs to comply with the district

      24        regulations.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.
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       1             Anybody else here to speak?

       2             Hope not because there's nobody else here.

       3             We'll close the public hearing and bring it

       4        back to the commission.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I know the commission is

       6        going to want to go to the -- be consistent in

       7        their ruling.  Often, though, in a case like

       8        that one where I truly cannot see the fence and

       9        I -- the neighbors are -- seem to be in support

      10        of it, you know, I have less inclination to make

      11        them take it down.

      12             This one is more -- this driveway one is

      13        more challenging because it's so clearly

      14        visible.  You know, I hate to put both property

      15        owners through the hassle of having to come down

      16        and reinstall, but I know -- you know, I

      17        understand that's -- that's not a consistent

      18        interpretation of the guidelines.

      19             But certainly the one on the rear, from

      20        looking at the photographs, it seems to be not

      21        visible.

      22             Were you able to see it, Sam?

      23             MS. PAULL:  No.

      24             When I was out there taking my pictures, it

      25        was a little bit harder to find.  Granted, it
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       1        was hard to pull over on this street on this

       2        particular day, especially on Edgewood.

       3             But yeah, this side is much more visible

       4        (indicating).  You can sort of kind of see the

       5        rear one through here (indicating), but -- yeah,

       6        because of the gate and the columns -- the

       7        columns that are on the house --

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  There's not much

       9        landscaping.  It seems like --

      10             MS. PAULL:  On that other side, yeah.  It's

      11        harder to see on that side.  This side is much

      12        more noticeable (indicating).

      13             When you're driving down Edgewood, you do

      14        see the new wood and it does come out past the

      15        sunroom on that other house, which is I think

      16        what we would go off of typically for a fence,

      17        or the front plane of the neighboring

      18        structure.  If they were to do something like

      19        six feet, we'd look at the neighboring structure

      20        and the primary structure for the fencing

      21        heights.

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I've expressed my

      23        opinion.  I'll go along with the prevailing --

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  I mean, the one comment I

      25        have is, you know, fence companies who do work
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       1        in Riverside should know better than to put up a

       2        fence that doesn't meet Riverside's guidelines.

       3             MR. WEISS:  Stop selling eight-foot panels,

       4        you know, that kind of thing.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, you know -- maybe it

       6        wasn't done by a fence company, but maybe they

       7        will -- depending on what the commission

       8        decides, maybe --

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It was the homeowner.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Oh, the homeowner built it?

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Sorry.

      13             It looks nice.

      14             MR. WEISS:  I mean, my thoughts on the

      15        rear -- I mean, if we're having a difficult time

      16        finding where it is, I think it's kind of

      17        nonsensical to make that come down.  But this

      18        one is visible (indicating).

      19             I mean, I think the fact that the current

      20        neighbors are agreeing with it is not really a

      21        determining factor, for me at least, because

      22        they're there -- I mean, that's -- I think it's

      23        really -- you've got the guidelines.  I mean, if

      24        we're going to interpret them strictly, you

      25        wouldn't even need us.  You'd just say, "They're
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       1        six feet.  Don't even come to us.  Make them

       2        come down to six feet."  What does he need to

       3        come to us for?

       4             So we're adding some reason to it, and I

       5        think -- but it seems the (inaudible) between

       6        this and the other one we heard tonight is --

       7        the part in the rear you can't even see.  It's

       8        not a distraction.  This you can.  So, I mean,

       9        my feeling on this one is to make this -- I

      10        guess you'd call this the side -- come down to

      11        six feet and leave the back alone.  And I think

      12        that's a fair compromise, and I think it's -- it

      13        maintains some consistency with what we've

      14        decided before.

      15             What do you think?

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  We've done that before.

      17             MR. CASE:  I agree.  Move it.

      18             MR. WEISS:  Okay.  On COA-10-133, I will --

      19        let's see -- approve with a modified staff

      20        condition, that the eight-foot fence in the rear

      21        of the property will be allowed to stay and the

      22        fencing along the left side of the property will

      23        need to be reduced in height to six feet.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll second.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a
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       1        second.

       2             Any further discussion?

       3             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

       5             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  So by your action, you have

       7        approved COA-10-133.

       8             All right.  Do we have any other agenda

       9        items?  I believe we're finished?

      10             Meeting adjourned.

      11             MS. MARTINAGE:  Old business.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  I already adjourned.

      13             MR. MOORE:  He adjourned.

      14             MR. WEISS:  Unadjourn.

      15             MS. MARTINAGE:  There's one quick old

      16        business item.  In your packet was satellite

      17        legislation.  Just review that, and we will

      18        discuss it next month.  We're trying to get that

      19        moved forward.  We kind of dropped it since

      20        Christmas -- since before Christmas.

      21             MR. WEISS:  Satellite dishes, not

      22        satellites, right?

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.

      24             MR. WEISS:  Can we regulates the

      25        satellites?
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Historically-appropriate

       2        satellites.

       3             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes, we are going to tell

       4        NASA and all the other companies where to put

       5        their satellite dishes in orbit.

       6             But, yeah, just review that, read over it.

       7        If you have any comments, please e-mail me.  I

       8        should have written down my e-mail address, but

       9        I can give it to you, and we'll go from there.

      10        Next month we'll talk about it.

      11             (The above proceedings were adjourned at

      12        6:15 p.m.)

      13                         -  -  -
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